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CHAIR PONTANILLA: .. . (gavel) . .. Good morning, Members. Today is
March 30, 2007. The time is 9:05. The Budget and Finance Committee
will now come to order.
Thank you, Members. I know it's been a hard week. It's been late nights
but I'm happy to see you here this morning. I'd like to introduce the
Members that are here this morning. We do have Member Mateo,
Member Baisa, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Morning.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Good morning. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Good morning. Excused this morning are Member
Anderson, Member Johnson, Member Molina, and Member Hokama.
Joining us today is the Administration personnel. We're so happy to see
our Mayor back here, Mayor Tavares--.
MAYOR TAVARES: Good morning.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --along with Deidre Tegarden, the Economic
Development Coordinator as well as our Corp ... Corporation Counsel,
Brian Moto.
Supporting the Committee this morning are
budget. .. uh ... Legislative Analyst, Lanee Taguchi as well as Gayle Revels.
And our Secretary this morning is Yvette Bouthillier.
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Members, at this time the Chair would like to entertain public testimony
and we do have one person that's had signed up for public testimony. For
pe ... , for the person that's gonna come up this morning, if you could
identifY yourself, provide us the organization that you represent and you
have three minutes to provide public testimony with one minute to
conclude.
Before we start public testimony, the Chair would like to request that the
Member. .. Members, as well as the people out in the audience, to turn off
their cell phone or put it on the silent mode. Members, if you do hear a
cell phone that is on the loud vibration, you know, I have allowed
Mr. Victorino to ... to have his cell phone on the ... uh ... silent mode. He's
expecting a very important call from his son.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Also joining us this morning is Member Johnson-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He goin' be one fadda again.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: --as well as Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what I'm waiting for.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay, our first testitier this morning is Norita DeLima.
Norita.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MS. DELIMA: Good morning.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Good morning.
MS. DELIMA: And thank you for letting me speak. I'm here on behalf of MEO,
myself and the Commission on the Handicapped Persons with Disabilities.
We are having problems with the current Ala Hou Program that we have.
We, the disabled of Maui, are being told that unless we live in the areas,
we cannot be served. An example of this is, I wanted to go Upcountry
Saturday and MEO could not take me on the Ala Hou Program but
they .. .1 wheeled myself down in the rain to the base for them to take me
up with the Makawao shuttle. And they returned me.
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The Maui bus is aecessible for me to get on but I would have to get off at
the Makawao Library and then it becomes unaccessible for me. 'Cause
I'm not gonna .. .1 refuse to go on the road. I lost my brother 30 years ago
that way.
I'm happy .. .1 mean, I'm here today to ask for the ha ... to .. .I'm here
today ... excuse me, I'm here today to ask for more funding for the Ala
Hou outskirts so that Maui Economic Opportunity can transport us
disabled. Examples, from Kahului to Makawao, Waiehu to Lahaina, Paia
to Kihei, Kahului to Lahaina, Kahului to Hai ... Haiku, Kihei to Lahaina,
Lahaina to Makawao.
MEO right now will service the disabled to the outskirts if they're under
the Medicaid. If we .. .if the person is not under Medicaid, then they
cannot be served. And I don't think that's right. I think all the disabled of
Maui County should be serviced equaL
And the current Ala Hou program right now as it sits, we would like to
see ... um ... the hours extended so that we can go ... um ... to an evening
function and don't have to return before the ... the closing time. 'Cause
that's what's happening right now. Thank you for your time. Any
questions?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Ms. DeLima. Members, any questions for
the testifier this morning? Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Ms .... Ms. DeLima.

Thank you, Chairman.

Good mornmg,

MS. DELIMA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Have you had the opportunity of talking directly
with MEO and following up on your concerns?
MS. DELIMA: Yes, I did. I had met with them yesterday and I will be
submitting .. .1 mean, I will be corne ... filing ... um ... a group together to
work with MEO.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So that your request, though, is .. .is over and
beyond what is already being provided?
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MS. DELIMA: Yes, because right now we finding out that they'll service all
these areas that you folks have right now but we ... like, if I want to go
Upcountry, I can't go.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So your interest is in adding new routes to
the existing routes that they already provide a service for. ..
MS. DELIMA: Yeah. Because, see in the past when we first started the Ala Hou
Program, we got serviced both ways. And right now, we're not being
serviced both ways.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Okay.
And
did
they
give
you ... uh ... what.. .uh ... an idea of what the cost might be in adding these
new routes to their services?
MS. DELIMA: They didn't. Yesterday, they ... they couldn't give me that figure.
They were gouna ... they were working on it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Chairman, if we could
follow up with MEO with a letter. Sending MEO the ... the inquiry set by
Ms. DeLima. In addition, just to get more specifics because I'm not. . .I'm
not aware of their routes or the limitations of their services that they
provide. So if we can follow up with MEO to get a little ... be a little more
specific in receiving of information.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. We'll do that. At. .. for
your infoTInation, Members, the Chair had received an e-mail
from ... um ... a client in regards to this particular issue. And I've already
written to MEO for some response in regards to the Ala Hou bus
transportation and especially for the disability. So, we do have a letter at
MEO at this time but we'll follow up with one more to your request.
Thank you.
MS. DELIMA: Thank you for your time.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
testifier?

Thank you.

Members, any more questions for the

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, if! could just. ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Victorino.

-5-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the Connty of Maui
March 30, 2007

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: ... not a question. But just make sure in
that letter, I'd like to know the hours of operations and all of that what
she's brought up so as a eoncern that. . .I think it's important to know what
the hours are and maybe what we can do to extend it and what it would
cost, please.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. DeLima. Is there any
more public testimony for those of you that hadn't signed up prior to the
meeting, and if you could come up at this time? Seeing none coming up,
the Chair, with no objections, would like to close public testimony at this
time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

ITEM NO.1:

FY 2008 Budget (C.c. No. 07-29)

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Members, this morning we do have the Office of
Economic Development, Deirdre Tegarden.
And we're gonna be
reviewing the operations for a particular department this morning. At this
time the Chair would like to call on Ms. Tegarden to provide us with some
opening comments in regards to the department.
MS. TEGARDEN:
Good morning, Committee Chair Pontanilla, Council
Members. It is nice to be here again with you this morning to answer any
questions that you have regarding the Office of Economic Development's
proposed Fiscal Year '08 Budget to the best of my ability. I had given a
brief overview yesterday and if you would like me to do that again, I can.
Or we can just go to questions.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA:
yesterday.

Ms. Tegarden, I think you did a wonderful job

MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: We'll go directly into the Q & A, if that's the only
comment that you wanted to make at this time.
MS. TEGARDEN: And so ... yes, just good morning to everyone and ... and thank
you for the opportunity to be here this morning.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Any comments from the Budget Director at
this time?
MR. PABLO: No comment.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No comments? Thank you. Members, we do have,
again, the Office of Economic Development and we're gonna go as
previous days, A account, B account and the C account. The A account
meaning the salaries and wages. So Members, if you can turn to that page,
Chair would appreciate that. Member Hokama, do you have any questions
in regards to salaries and wages?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, let. .. let me just say my tirst assumption. These
are all non-civil service positions. Correct?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That makes me very happy because, again,
each Administration may have different focuses and I understand the
Mayor's focus as she has shared with us in her vision of.. .or. .. or through
the state of the County's address. So let's go through your. . .I'm .. .I'm
just trying to understand why we need an ... a level of an EM-03 for the ED
Specialist, please?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. This position would be to act as an assistant to the OED
Coordinator.
Also, focusing on the workforce development, grant
resources, including looking at new grant opportunities, oversight of those
grants, program implementation and support for all of the OED programs
based on the number of grants that we do award and ... and the number of
programs that do fall under the Office of Economic Development...to
have a ... a second person oversight.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, maybe I shouldn't have asked that
question. Maybe what you can help us is what is the current way of doing
things and how it would this additional support improve what your office
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is doing. That ... that would maybe, would make it eaSIer for the
Committee.
MS. TEGARDEN: Okay. All right. Thank you ... uh ... for that. Currently, in the
Office of Economic Development, as I had mentioned yesterday, we have
workforce development. We have agricultural programs, energy,
environmental, our film commission. And entertainment is also under
Office of Economic Development, as well as cultural initiatives and small
business enterprise. The additional support by the EM-03 position would
give ... um ... additional oversight on all of the programs that we now run.
Currently, everyone is .. .is working in their own departments and focusing
on their own grants. And we just do not have the additional manpower to
review grants, to have ... uh ... an excellent oversight of all the programs
that we do administer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I'm glad the Mayor is here because as I recalled,
yesterday, the Mayor also made a comment about a Grants Specialist on
her side of the ninth floor.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, is there enough work that we need two more
people to do grants?
MAYOR TAVARES: May ... maybe I can address that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mayor.
MAYOR TAVARES: I think as we might have talked formally or informally at
some point in time, I fuink one of the areas for the County of Maui, as a
whole, to be looking at is our accountability and our accountability for fue
millions of dollars that go out in forms of grants to non-profits. So the
areas where we have a lot of those grants -- and the biggest one is
probably is in this Department, OED -- that while each of the specialists is
looking at the grants that they administer, we still need to have someone
that is actually managing, or oversight for those particular grants.
The one in the Mayor's office is actually to review all of the County grants
that are coming through and hopefully they're coming through a review
process which helps our accountability. You know, I am presented with
every single grant I have to sign at -- 'cause that's our process -- the
Budget Director also has to do that. His role in .. .in the grants is to assure
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that the money is there and ... and that's what it was for. I sign it,
hopefully thinking that the department where's it's being originated, has
reviewed -- does this grant actually purport to provide the services that
were intended by our budget?
So I think that throughout our Department -- just as we have personnel
specialists kind of in every department -- we are at a point now that where,
I believe, that we need to pay attention to where all these grants are
because it's huge amounts of money that are coming through. And to just
say it's gonna be one person is gonna work with the ... the grantee,
formulate the contract, get that all set, and it just goes from there to the
Budget office without actually ... uh ... an oversight in the department that
is making sure that what those grants are describing are in light
of.. .or. .. are satisfYing what. .. what the County Council, in particular, has
asked through the Budget at what they expect.
So I think that you'll find as we go along that there are grants specialists
that we're asking for in the various departments that have these huge
grants. And the ... so this fits ... fits in that little picture where we're hoping
that this will be a way that we can be much more accountable rather than
us looking at, wait until something is wrong, then we have to do an audit
which also costs money. And then we're putting people through a lot of
grief because if one non-profit doesn't manage their stuff right, it reflects
on all the non-profits. And then we don't need to have those aspersions
cast throughout the year. So I think this is the direction that I would like
to go in and the administration is to ... to make sure that we're accountable
for these millions of dollars that we're putting out in the public.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, Mayor. I'm assuming,
though, that the non-profits are required to do an annual audit and submit
that audit report ... an independent audit report to the office. Correct?
MS. TEGARDEN: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can I. .. can we, this Committee also assume that part
of this work would also be to secure additional outside grants, non-County
fund grants also?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes, that is correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 1.. .I'm just gonna bring up a potential scenario
Mayor, and I'm just trying to figure how this is going to work because if
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there is land involved, my understanding is it's ...by, by our Code, it still
needs to go through the Grants Review Committee.
So, I'm
trying ... trying to figure out the logistics and how ... how this thing's gonna
be going ... is it gonna come to your grants people, then you submit to
GRC, they do their thing, then it goes to the Mayor? Because they need to
give a recommendation by Code, to the Mayor, whether or not to move
through on this grant proposal, grant request. So I'm just trying to
understand who has ... gonna have responsibility? Because I don't want in
the end, time down the road, your office is going to point the finger at the
GRC and the GRC says, no, it's not us. Go to OED. And I'm just trying
to figure out how this is envisioned to work out, please?
MAYOR TAVARES: Maybe I can an ... help with that one. If those kinds of
situations come up, I think that if it originates in OED, then it will come to
the Mayor's office ... um ... for review. And that the Mayor's office will
then send it down to the Grants Review Committee, 'cause that is one of
their responsibilities. So that's clear that when there are questions, it's
gonna come through the Mayor, and then we can get information through
OED since OED is part of the Mayor's office. So that's how I see that
working.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
In this area, Mayor, I would
assume ... how ... how, you know, where it's been explained to this
committee that Department of Management would not have oversight of
grant. It's gonna be OED and ... and your office.
MAYOR TAVARES: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Uh ... Chairman, I'm .. .I'm done on this part.
Later on I wanna get back if you have opportu ... we if have opportunity to
talk about the agricultural component, please.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I...I do have a question,
though, in regards to, um, in the line of Mr. Hokama's questioning. In
regards to grants, you know, I note that various departments also do have
grants that they provide to non-profit organizations that do work for the
County. So who's gonna administer those grants? Would ... would it
become a responsibility of OED or becomes a responsibility by the
department or with your specialist in the Mayor's office?
MAYOR TAVARES: The grants will ... that are assigned to the different
departments would be administered by that department. The grant person
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that I'm asking for in the Mayor's office would oversee those grants in
particular. Whether I'm-it's just like CIP. Where there are grant
specialists in a department, I. . .it makes it easier. But there are some
departments that don't have that expertise within their department and,
therefore, would rely upon the ... the Mayor's office or some other entity. I
think that OED will have their hands full with the, you know, nine million
plus dollars that they have in grants to administer.
Human Concerns, in the same light, also has a huge amount of money in
the millions of dollars for their grants. But then we have some other ones
in the other departments, and I think those will all funnel... because they
do get all funneled through the Mayor's office at one point. It makes
sense that.. .that the Mayor's office would then help those departments
that need more assistance in this area. That's ... that's kinda how that
would work.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mayor. Thank you. Mr. Victorino, any
questions on the "A" account which is salaries and wages.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No questions ... {inaudible} ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes. I wanted to add my comments about the
grants. Having dealt with many grants over the years and dealt with the
ORC and with grant management, I think it would be very helpful to have
a point person that non-profits could call, relate to and ask questions to
and get straight answers. Often, when you're administering a grant, a
question will arise and it would be very nice to have somebody who is in
charge to call and say, may I do this? May I not do this? Do I need a
modification? When do I have to be accountable for a report? Or
whatever issues come up, or might need some technical assistance.
Maybe we want to go on a trip and it's not budgeted in our grant, can we
move funds around? You know, do we do amendments?
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Oversight of grants is a very specialized service. And I think having a
speeialized person who knows would be very helpful to better outcomes of
grants because grant monitoring is really .. .is ... impre ... important in good
outcomes. And often we've had a lack of that support because grant staff
is too stretched or even the grant managers we have are too stretched.
And you might have a grant visit once a year. And it's not often enough if
you're gonna want good outcomes. So I'm in strong support of the
position.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Member Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Not at this time.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama, additional questions?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. My ... my next area that I
would like to ask either Ms. Tegarden or. .. or Ms .... the Mayor would be
under the Kula Agri ... Iet me re-state it.
Economic Development
Specialist II which would be focusing on agriculture. And I know
that.. .in the handout, you ... you specifically identify Kula Ag Park, focus
on Kula Ag Park. But I'm more interested in the Mayor's comments
about the expansion. And ... and how do you see this expan ... expansion
and where do you see the expansion, because I would hope Molokai/Lanai
would be able to have some opportunities with this consideration.
MAYOR TAVARES: Let .. .let me try to address that. And I...I know that we
talked, or I've talked about, for over the last several months, the fact that
every Council and Mayor has pledged their undying support of agriculture
throughout the County of Maui. And yet, over the last 30 years, there has
been very little done besides the Kula Ag Park and the Molokai Ag Park.
There isn't even one on Lanai. And I think that this Administration is
gonna focus on expanding our agricultural opportunities and we are
looking at all three islands and areas within Maui County to expand.
One of the expansions could possibly be Kula Ag Park, but it's gonna
depend on the water availability, as with others, but I think Kula especially
has some challenges. And we're ... we're working on that.
There are some preliminary discussions that have been conducted
regarding Lanai and Molokai. And I will certainly be involving you and
Mr. Mateo if it comes ... when it comes to a point where we say, okay, is
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this going to be something that the community wants? But tirst it's
finding a willing landowner who's ... who wants to participate with us and
grow an ag park there, or designate one. But I will be keeping definitely
everyone in the loop regarding this ag park expansion.
It's a little premature to ... to talk about it now. I mean, it's just a dream
right now. I'm hoping that some things will materialize right here on
Maui. And I think I alluded to one of them last year when we were talking
about the ... a sight for one of our public facilities. And we'll be bringing
that forward as we talk with the community to make sure that the
community has buy-in before we start unveiling what we think our plan
should be. But that.. .that's kind a the ... the vision that I have tor the ag
parks, is to make more lands available because I think we have the willing
fanners. We just don't have the ... the space for them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, Mayor. I am then
anticipating, let me use that word, anticipating that there would also be
maybe special considerations regarding agriculture water rates.
MAYOR TAVARES: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause we know fanning and land don't go with no
water. So I would assume that this would be part, one component of a
multi-component or faceted project. And on Lanai, you know, wc do have
some land that the State Land Use got to re-c1assify the two project
districts. So we do have land. Our problem is, quantity of water and
water at good agricultural rates to make the fanners have a
viable ... uh ... ability to ... to just break even and then consider the profits.
And the second thing I would ask you to consider, Mayor, is that we heard
it from the questions of the Committee members and it might be small
cottage fanning but I would like the office to look around waste treatment
plants and utilize R-I water so that we don't have to stretch a waterline
miles and that. .. that might be the green buffer around the treatment plants
that could capture the R -1 water, have it 100 percent use to irrigate
agricultural crops which the Department of Health will approve, EPA will
approve. And ... um ... you know, instead of us injecting it back into
injection wells and not utilizing it. This may be something we .. .I would
ask for your consideration, Mayor.
MAYOR TAVARES: Yes. Very good.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chainnan. Oh, one last question,
please.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: In general, is your Administration planning to follow
the path of the GRC which is looking at two-year type of financing
programs for grantees?
MAYOR TAVARES: We really haven't explored that idea but I know that in
discussions earlier, the GRC was pushing for two-year cycles because
it. .. it gives the non-profits a better opportunity to plan out in the future
instead of waiting year, by year, by year. So I think we ... we would
continue that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your. .. um ... response. Thank
you, Mr. Chainnan.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, any more
questions in regards to ... we'll go with Member Mateo, and then followed
by Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Chainnan. Good ... good
morning. And I just perhaps need a real fast clarification on ... in ... in our
Details 11-23, when you take a ... under your. .. under the Economic
Development program operations, when you take a look at those figures.
In '07, it gives you a five million plus amount, '08 a three million amount.
There is that area of change and then the percentage. Yeah? When you
look at the Program Budget, it's ... uh .. .it's kinda in reverse. So, which
numbers are we looking at?
MAYOR TAVARES: I'm sorry, could you go through that Page II ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 11-23, Economie Development, operations. If
you look at, I'm just gonna go '08 and then ... and ... and .... and thereafter.
'08, the request is over three million. The change amount from the prior
fiscal year is over two million which means the change percentage is
40.1 percent. We're there? And then when you look in the .. .in the
program, under grant revenues again, Economic Development, in '08 it
reads little over two million. The amount in change is three million plus,
and that change percentage is 58.1 percent. Is there .. .is there a, I don't
know what the difference is.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: He's reading the grant revenue.
MAYOR TAVARES: 1...1 think it's probably related to grant revenue coming in.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Both ... both are grant revenues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page what? 11-23?
MAYOR TAVARES: So he's asking why they don't balance?
COUNCILMEMBERMATEO: Well, it's ... uh ...
MAYOR TAVARES: Or they're different?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: The numbers are kapakahi. It's ... uh ... you
know, is .. .is there a difference or it's just a printing error? Or, what is it?
MAYOR TAVARES: You know, let us look into that and get back to you 'cause
I'm not ... I'm not sure why the .. .I know our grant revenues fluctuates
from year to year. But it should be reflected the same so I'm ... at this
time, I don't ... I'm not sure I can answer that. . .if our Budget Office can or
not. But we'll get. .. we'll get back to you on that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Going back to "A" account.
Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to comment on
Council Chair Hokama's comment about the request for multi-year
funding for the non-profits. I think many years ago when the Mayor was
on the Council, there was a ... uh ... task force that was convened. And this
was one of the number one recommendations. And the reason why the
non-profits wanted multi-year funding was that they wanted to be able to
plan and implement programs. 'Cause too many programs you cannot do
in one year. It also is a deterrent to highing ... hiring quality staff. Try and
go out and recruit a quality staff member and say I have ten months, or
whatever, on this grant. It's almost impossible. So I think it would be a
very good thing to do and can easily be done with a phrase in the contract
that says subject to funding. Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions to the
"A" account which is salaries and wages? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Last one, Chair, and again, it's quite exciting that
the ... this Administration ... (end of tape IA - 9:37 a.m.) ... that will
potentially be of great assistance to have a more sustainable County. So,
let's talk energy now.
MAYOR TAVARES: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Since you have one for energy, I believe. Oh, you
have another support staff request to assist the Energy Commissioner and
Ag Specialist.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And of course, we still have, you know, our. .. our
institutional person with Mr. Kobayashi, our. .. uh, I mean, I'm just trying
to get a sense of where you want to go with this, Mayor, because, you
know, you ... you were with us when we rezoned Waena and we have the
component for renewables. And I can tell Lanai with Castle & Cooke
infonning both you and I of the possibility of one, a solar project to take
carc of some of the demands at Manele Project District, and a potential
large magnitude solar project on no ... northwest Lanai to service
Honolulu. How do you see your administration-or what role do you
want your administration to play in the County's efforts to reduce
dependency on outside sources for our energy requirements?
MAYOR TAVARES: That's a very good question and I think that when we
talked earlier about the Energy Commissioner that's being placed in the
Office of Economic Development, this person's ... and he's in the audience
now, Dr. Victor Reyes is with us, but we see his role as being different
than our ... our County of Maui Energy Specialist. And that the County of
Maui Energy Specialist is more involved with the regulatory end of.. .of
power use-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The rates ...
MAYOR TAVARES: --the rates and you know, the Public Utilities Commission
and ... and those types of things and also the technical support area for not
just our government but for businesses and other agencies in the County of
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Maui to the say ... what we call demand site management practices. That
would be the focus area for our County of Maui Energy Specialist.
Dr. Reyes' role is in the other areas of trying to reduce our dependence on
fossil fuel, looking at renewable energy technologies throughout Maui
County, or ... or that might be available in Maui County. And having a
place for people to come to, let's say ifthey want to talk about energy, you
kuow, who they talk about? And if somebody has a bright idea about
something or wants a question answered that we actually have a person
who can help with that.
We're also ... and we didn't get into the operations part of it, but you'll see
there's money in the budget for us to put on an Energy Summit and I'm
hoping that we can do, pull it off this Fall. But I think it's an opportunity
for the many resources we have within Maui County to come together and
talk about and share.
There are people who are totally off the grid. And we would like to have a
venue for them to be able to share how they got there, what are their
success stories, what are their challenges when they did this? And that
might inspire other people to also look at this. It might inspire us to say,
hey, you kuow what, we should be helping to support this kind of thing.
Maybe we should be giving our own version of tax credits or whatever it
maybe.
So I think that that having a person dedicated to this will ... will help us get
there faster. I mean, all of us on the other side of the table criticizing how
slow we're moving in this area. So how the buck stops here and hopefully
we can actnally take this bull by the horns and let's say, let's get proactive
in this, let's work with the community, the businesses, with the State
agencies. And like we pointed out, the Governor and the Legislature are
all lined up behind the sustainable energy programs. So let's all work
together on it and each one of us does our part, plays our role, and I think
we can move there faster. That's ... that's why we ... that's why we have an
Energy Commissioner which, as you know, actually took the position that
was the ag specialist before 'cause his ... his expertise is also in agriculture
as related to energy crops.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that response, Mayor. I would agree
with you. I think we could possibly do it better than the State. Because
now the State has made us now further dependent on outside forces
because now we import ethanol--
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MAYOR TAVARES: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --besides fossil fuel. And while I'm ... uh ... have
some great hopes for the Maui Electric's project that they're asking the
State for fifty-plus million dollars of revenue bonds, uh, it's .. .it's still a
concern because that, if that moves forward, we are now required to
import three things -- fossil fuel, ethanol, and palm oil. And we're now
more dependent on outside forces on this County end. I don't know if. .. or
it does not make me comfortable at all. So 1. . .I just share that concern and
I would say I would be happy to work with your people especially with the
Lanai proj ects.
MAYOR TAVARES:
Yes, and the Lanai projects seem to
be ... uh ... uh ... quite ... quite an undertaking and, uh, you know, as we
shared, the County of Maui is not going to be the obstacle. The big
obstacle in these projects it's going to be the State and FederalVICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right.
MAYOR TAVARES: --regulations that are going to ... uh .. .I think, playa huge
role in whether or not those projects are successful. Photovoltaic one is
not too bad but the wind power project on Lanai, trying to take power over
to Oahu that. .. that is really a big project that I think's gonna run into a lot
of. .. of challenges.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I...I would agree with you. The only good thing,
Mr. Chairman, this is all private funds. There's no government funds
involved in these two projects. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Johuson, followed by Member Medeiros.

Members ... Member

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, along the lines of what Council Chair
Hokama has been mentioning, with regard to the role of the individuals
that you're gonna be placing in these different positions, many times ... and
when you're sitting on this side, I believe it was you who introduced the
tax break for ethanol production. One of the things that I would like to
know is, will the various individuals in these different areas of expertise
who are going to be overseeing grants, and whether it's energy or
economic development, will they be helping us as a Council to identify
barriers? And then also introduce legislation that's appropriate for us
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because we don't time many times to do the research. Will that be one of
the things that we can look forward to?
MAYOR TAVARES: Yes, Ms. Johnson, most definitely that would be an area.
And you know, we ... we started talking about some of the things last term
or even terms before that but I think that the ... the Administration has a
responsibility in this and that we will be initiating legislation. And not
waiting for the Council to initiate legislation. And when we see a need,
we see ways that we can overcome some of these obstacles, yes, we will
be submitting legislation for your consideration to help us promote what it
is we want to do to get us off in the right direction.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And l...I really appreciate that because even
though it goes into another span which would be, perhaps, housing. One
of those challenges we have is on our LEEDs and green buildings.
Where's the incentive? The additional cost is added in and yes, over time
people are able to recoup their costs, but the initial incentive, I think, for
people to do those kinds of things which is both economic development,
recycling, as well as, you know, housing. It's really important so
whatever you can do to help us accelerate that and find fixes so that we
can basically have the kind of community that we want. And have it be
green and sustainable. I'd really appreciate that.
MAYOR TAVARES: And I think some of the issues that you're bringing up that
we've talked about before will corne out in this Energy Summit. 'Cause
we're gonna look at specifically, what are the obstacles or the challenges
for people who want to do it, and yes, it's expensive, but that's one hurdle.
They're willing to put the money forward to do their-be off the grid kind
of things. Or put in their own energy power sources, but then we run into
pennitting. We run into this and that and the other thing. So we will use
this conference to actually have people identify what those obstacles and
what can we do about it.
So I think we, we will corne out with a good, you know, mid ... short-term,
mid-tenn, long-term program and that's what I'm hoping. It's that the
outcome of this summit is to corne up with a sustainable energy plan for
Maui County. [ don't. .. you know, we've never had problem being first.
And so if it's us that comes out with a this plan first, [ don't have a
problem with that. And we may serve to be the model for other areas.
But I think we can't just sit around and wait for someone else to do this.
We should go ahead and ... and do what's right for our community, for our
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people.
And let's get the good heads together and I know
everybody ... there's a lot of folks that have some great ideas. Let's have
an opportunity for them to explore those ideas in a .. .in a public setting.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mayor. And perhaps
even as we finish, you know, the Budget session, if they're any
recommendations that we could make as far as incentives or as far as
raised fees, even real property breaks that we may give. I hope before
Budget concludes that you'll be able to make those recommendations to
us. Thank you.
MAYOR TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Johnson. Member Medeiros.
MEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Good morning, Mayor.
MAYOR TAVARES: Good morning.
MEMBER MEDEIROS: I just want to dovetail off of Chairman Hokama's topics
and that's the ag parks. In your vision and your pursuit tor ag parks and
you mentioned Kula, Molokai and Lanai. Please include Hana and ... and
give it some consideration, because I think that would be a very good
opportunity for the farmers in the Hana district.
MAYOR TAVARES: Yeah. I didn't mean to exclude Hana. But we're looking
everywhere. And particularly in areas that are rural in nature and where
the people are wanting to maintain that rural flavor, that's where we want
to focus some of our energies and put, you know, make sure that we're
getting ag parks there. And then with Hana, in particular, you know, the
water challenges aren't as great as some other areas throughout our
County. So that definitely is an area we'll be looking at.
MEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mayor. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. I'm .. .I'm looking at
11-8. 11-8, I guess your Sub-code is 6231 and it's rental. .. rental of
building for 60,000. That is ... that. .. that is for your location at-MAYOR TAVARES: One Main Plaza.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --One Main Plaza. And is this ... is this, you just
moved into the Plaza?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you for that. Actually we moved in last. .. at the end of
last year and the rent, at that time, was categorized under, for some reason,
6221 which is Miscellaneous Other Costs. And so the rent was included
in that line item and this year, Fiscal Year, we added the 6231 of Rental
Building. And that would be for One Main Plaza but for the additional
space should this budget be approved with the ... the four new expansion
positions, we would need to expand our offices as well.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Thank you ... yeah ... thank you for
making it clear 'cause 1...1...1 did .. .I wanted to know where the funds
came from that you were paying last year's rent with.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Members, any more questions
in regards to salaries and wages? If not, we'll go into Operations.
Member Victorino, questions on operations?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Yeah.
do
have
one
question ... {inaudible} ... I have been told, and I'm looking under 11-9
under 903047, Sister Cities, I was told that during the previous
Administration, we had a number of additional sister cities and that there's
a number that are existing that really we haven't heard from, don't know
what's going on, have no communication, kinda got lost in the .. .in the
shuffle. And I know this is a small item, but $15,000 is $15,000. How
much research will you do to A, if they're not cooperative or not
responding, or not a part of the picture, maybe asking them, or thanking
them and saying goodbye and... Because there are some new ones that
wanna come on line which then prohibits those who are very active and
one in particular that has been active in our community and at the Fair and
some other areas that wants to become a Sister City. But because we have
so many, they've been told, no, we can't at this time. What. .. what. .. what
procedures do we take on that? And again, it's a small item but you know,
it's something that I think is important to look at.
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MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you for that question, Council Member. Actually, we
have begun looking at... we have 22 sister cities and one friendship city.
And we are currently looking at our various sister cities. We have the
Sister Cities Foundation and Anna Ribucan in our resource ... Business
Resource Center is extremely active with our sister cities.
That was a concern of ours that we have wonderful sister cities. Perhaps
we haven't been in communication with them as much as we could be. So
we are looking at establishing communication, number one, with all of our
sister cities, making sure that there is still that relationship. Also, possibly
suggesting to some of the sister cities that we don't have as much contact
with, that they would like to become a friendship city. And the protocols
would still be there, of course, with the visiting delegations. So
we're ... we're looking into that.
Number two, with the Sister Cities Foundation, we are ... this weekend we
have the Sister Cities art exhibit down at the mall so the ... the foundation
has become extremely active in making sure that the sister cities we have
truly fit also within the parameters. We want to make sure that if we have
a sister city, it reflects the ... our culture here and that there are similarities
between ... between the cities. So we are looking at that and I thank you
for that and we will most certainly keep the Council posted.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you and thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Operations ... Chairman, I'm ... uh ... are you going to
review the grants projects as part of operations, Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I'm looking at Page 6 of the
handout, Ms. Tegarden, Members, and that's the agricultural grants. I
know that obviously the top three is of, uh ... you know, something I have
very strong sup ... support for. Explain to the Committee ... we've been
told in the past that, you know, we pretty much finalized and finished our
need to subsidize the Molokai Slaughterhouse. Can you tell us what has
happened that you're now recommending additional funding for this ... for
this project, please?
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MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. Thank you for that question. We did go over to the
Slaughterhouse last month to see the ... the opening and the operations over
there. According to the budget and the business plan that the Molokai
Slaughterhouse had given to our office, the first year, this year's funding
for the 50,000 was for some of the final build-out. And based on their
business plan, they had requested another 25,000 for this coming year to
finalize ... uh ... urn ... um ... um ... some of their operations and ... and final
build-out. So that is what we had ... we had based that on. We had gone
over to give a ... go over for a sight inspection and we are waiting for
additional information from the Slaughterhouse to move ahead. So .. .it
was based on their business plan.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, they're behind schedule?
MS. TEGARDEN: They're a little bit behind schedule, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And is this the last request?
MS. TEGARDEN: We were told that this is the last request based on their plan,
yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Very good. Chairman, I don't know how you
wanted to do. You want to take it by categories or any grant? I...I just
wanted to see what direction you wish to go ... go by, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Well ... um ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the only thing I had under agriculture. So if
there's other Members that have questions on agricultural area, I'm happy
to yield ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
operations area.

No, we'll ... we'll go with any grant that's

111

the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The other one that I'm trying to get a grasp because
we do have specific grants for like the East Maui Watershed, West Maui
Watershed and then you have ... just a blanket watershed protection, half
million dollars. So can you kinda give us some further comment, please?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. The request for the watershed protection for the 500,000
is granting 100,000 to each of the watershed protections which include ...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This in addition to the specific line items?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. Are you ... and if I may ask for clarification, are you
referring to the Maui Soil Water Conservation and ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, because I. .. I believe we saw line items for East
Maui Watershed and then last night, you know, we were told about the
West Maui Watershed. There's one for East Molokai, I believe. So I was
just trying to understand ... is this the catch-all for everything or this
is ... and another half million to all those specific line items?
MS. TEGARDEN: It is my understanding that the East Maui cultural.. .the East
Maui Watershed Protection .. .(pause) .. .bear with me for just a moment,
please.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan, if, uh, Ms. Tegarden needs time, I'm
happy to yield the floor and have another Member ask a grant question.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Fine. Thank you. Member Medeiros, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Yes, Ms. Tegarden.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: On agricultural grants -MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Would ... would this be ...

--the first one

IS

agricultural promotion.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Excuse me, Mr. Medeiros. Can you identify the page
and the line number?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: It's on the Department handout on Page 6.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Are you there .. .(inaudible) ...
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MS. TEGARDEN: Yes, I am. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Would this ... uh ... be utilized for such things
like in the East Maui area for the taro farmers as they look to improve
their irrigation systems such as the flume in Keanae?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you for that question. Yes, we could look at that as
agricultural promotion. We could also look into the East Maui Cultural
and Economic Development line item. We could look at either one of
those. The agricultural promotion is-we want to be able to work with
our agricultural partners in programs that we currently have but also new
programs coming up. And if the ... the flume or one of those items, yes,
we could look at that under agricultural promotion, but then again, we
could also look at that under East Maui Economic Development.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Chair?

Okay.

And ... and a follow up question,

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: On the same handout on Page 9.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
So under Historical and Cultural
Preservation Projects, could we also look into that as a possible source?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. Actually, yes, we could. Actually the Historical and
Cultural Preservation Project line item this year was for the Heritage Hall,
which is the Puerto Rican Association and the Heritage Hall. At that time,
we did not know ...
(UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER): And the Portuguese.
MS. TEGARDEN: And the Portuguese, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You have to be careful. There's a lot of
Portuguese here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Ms. Tegarden.

Jumping out of our chairs already, eh,
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MS. TEGARDEN: Sorry. So it's a ... it's the ... it's the ... for the Portuguese
Association and the ... the Puerto Rican Association. And at that time, we
were not aware that the Heritage Hall had a 501(c)(3) so we just put it in
as under the Cultural Preservation Project line item.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. And ... urn ... I'm trying to find
the possible sources here and looking at your. .. your handout. So on
Page 10 you refer to that, the East Maui Cultural and Economic
Development program-MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --grant. That was one of them. And what
about small business promotion? Would that be applicable?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. We very much want to reach out to the community and
touch on ... prob ... organizations or community associations that haven't
come to us in the past and let them know that we do have this funding
available for them. That is what...we are here for the community. So a lot
of these~when we were doing our increase request, we took that into
consideration because we want to reach out to those who ... who haven't
been able to come to us yet.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: The fanners in East Maui would certainly be
happy to hear that. Thank you, Ms. Tegarden. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Ms. Tegarden, question in
regards to the Molokai Slaughterhouse. According to the handout that you
gave us yesterday, you identified $25,000 and this morning Mr. Hokama
mentioned $50,000. So is this misprint. .. or which is correct?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you. Last year was 50,000 and this year is 25,000.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry.
MAYOR TAVARES:: Yeah. Mr. Chair, if we could. We had a little gathering
back there to answer Mr. Hokama's question about the money for the
watersheds.
And there is water by some districts in the Water
Department's budget. And that comes out of water funds. So the funds
that are in this OED budget is to supplement that for all five watersheds.

- 26-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

So it's in addition to~I think it's 75,000 in the Water Department for
some of the watersheds. I don't know if all of the watersheds but
some ... at least some of them. I know East Maui had some.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: More than that.
Mr. Chair.

Because~point

of order,

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Can you hang on to your question?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe if the Mayor and I can, maybe add some~1
was trying to just understand whether or not OED was capturing other
departmental line items and that this is all part of grants? And then as it
resolves two of the expanded personnel that they're requesting~the grants
specialist and what not. .. actually after talking to the MD and the Mayor,
what she has proposed here is all general fund requests. And so the
Department of Water is, of course, special funds, Water Department funds.
And so this would be in addition to~and again, I would just ask that you
need good bookkeeping, because we cannot have these funds intermingled
and ... and ... it's gonna be an audit nightmare down the road.
MAYOR TAVARES: ... (chuckles .. ') Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But that's what I needed to know, Chairman, that this
was either the same thing we're talking about, or in addition to, and the
answer is this is general fund in addition to Water Department's request.
Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. And I think we see several
areas that do have the same general funds as well as grants.
Mr. Victorino, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Well, 1...I was going to, you know,
get into the specifics because I have the page which does have it. But, you
know, Mr. Chair, when we go into the Water Department, that will come
up and~so long as it's in addition, I'm thankful for that.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCIL MEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mayor, any more comments in regards to that?
MAYOR TAVARES: No, that's fine. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And for Ms. Tegarden, with regard to
testimony that we received last evening in Lahaina and I believe you're
familiar with the business improvement district concept. One of the things
that was stated last night which, for, I guess, Corporation Counsel when
we had visited privately about the whole concept was that Ms. Morrison
had stated very clearly that if money were to be re-inserted in the budget,
it would be on the, I guess, the proviso that the legislation must actually be
adopted by the County Council that would allow the improvement district.
And so I believe if that were to be worded in such a way that it was
contingent upon the adoption of the legislation. Would there be support
for re-inserting .. .l think there was a lower amount that was proposed last
evening, but would your Department be agreeable to adding that into the
Budget ifthat language were inserted?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department.
MAYOR TAVARES: I can take that. The Budget is in your hands now so
basically if you want to re-in .. .insert something, you could. Our concerns
about the bid is that we ... we need to know about the support from this
district. And for us to go through and formulate the legislation and go
through all of that, have it passed by the Council, and then find out there is
not support by the businesses in that district, you know, it almost makes it
seem like, what're we doing this for if no one is willing to participate. So
that's what we're asking, is we want to see the community support for this
and particular the business community who's gonna have to pay, or agree
to pay more taxes for their improvement district. And I think that's where
we're kinda at but which ever way the community feels they want to go,
and in this case it's a specific community in West Maui, that we see the
support and you folks realize that support and want to put it in, we will
certainly pursue it as part of the budget.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. I really appreciate that, Mayor,
because in visiting with Ms. Morrison about that, it's sort of a which came
first, the chicken or the egg? Because in order for her to go out and
actually solicit and educate and do all the things that really are going to
take a great amount of effort. Mr. Elkins at 505 Front Street is currently
funding that effort out of his own pocket. But because there are other
things -- support, informational meetings, all of these things cost
tremendous amounts of money and time, it was proposed originally that, I
believe, the ... your predecessor and myself had said, look, before you go
down that road, we have to find out if there's legislative buy-in by the
County Council. Therefore, if you do all of this work and all ... gather all
the support from the community, and yet the Council still doesn't buy in to
it, legislatively, it's kind of, you know, we just. .. we didn't know which
way to go first. So, I will at some point, Mr. Chair, be trying to
re-introduce that but with the caveat that there must be some kind of buyin and whether it's legislative or otherwise, I think that it's really
important.
MAYOR TAVARES: Yeah. Even if Ms. Morrison would ... would take it upon
herselfto ... (end of tape IB - 10:09 a.m.) ... survey those businesses there.
I mean, just a piece of paper to circulate around saying this is what a
bid ... a bid would do for you, this is what it would cost you, are you
willing to support this? And that.. .that shouldn't too expensive but at
least that gives us a better indication than just a handful of merchants who
feel that a business improvement district is what they want to pursue over
in the West Maui area.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right. And I think that she has done that so
what I will do is have her at a subsequent meeting provide that. Thank
you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Johnson. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No question.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino, any more questions III
regards to the "BOO account which also includes the grants. None.
Mr. Hokama?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, just ... just quickly. I believe the current
budget has the MCC nursing program with provisos of matching funds.
MAYOR TAVARES: Yes.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this proposal considering the same thing or
you ... or are you waiting for us to ... uh ... make ... make a proposal or a
decision, Mayor?
MAYOR TAVARES:
documents.

I...l have not included the proVISO in ... uh .. .in our

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Okay. Thank you for that comment.
Chainnan, you know, this, again, half a million dollars of County funds to
do a State responsibility and we got a lot of our own responsibilities that
we need to be put our money to, if this is gonna go forward, then I would
have the Committee consider that it needs to be matched by the State.
And I would expect then also that the students receiving County funds
would make a commitment back to this County and agree to be employed
in this County for "x" amount of time. I'm not here to give money for
other jurisdictions to get the benefit because of our taxpayers' willingness
to pay.
And the one question, I notice be ... research library is going up in
the ... this year's budget, slightly. You need to help us understand better,
Ms. Tegarden, again, has the use or the information provided by this entity
increasing? Is it the same? How often does your office utilize the data
that is collected and if you had to do it, what would it cost?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you for that question. I know personally that we, our
office, I personally use the Business Research Library services quite often.
And I...I have done that for, not in just this position, but I think that the
services they offer to the community at large are ... are quite beneficial.
This year they ... the request, of course, includes the Maui County Data
Book, ongoing research and archiving software and publishing fees that
have gone up for them. They're also looking at some new business
reference tools, annual recurring electronic research data base fees and
specialized business reference books. So, they're looking at using this
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funding to update a lot of the systems that they utilize. And ... um ... after
speaking with them and reading over their proposal, we thought that this
was a ... a understandable request.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How much is their total budget and what is this 150
mean to their total budget? Is this ...
MS. TEGARDEN: I do not have their total budget in front of me at this point. I
can get back to you on that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be fine, Ms. Tegarden. The research that
you mention that they do, is that directed by OED, the type of research
that they're doing so that it makes sense for the, you know, it's gonna be
information that the County can utilize. So is it directed by your office,
where ... what they're researching?
MS. TEGARDEN: They're ... yes ... yes and no. We do give celiain requests of
the type of research that they do. It is Countywide, the services that they
provide. They also go above and beyond on ... on research that they do.
But they're not totally directed by OED, no.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You might want to think about that.
MAYOR TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mayor.
MAYOR TAVARES: Yeah, if I could add a little bit. If we recall, the Maui
County Data Book was actually initiated, I think, by the County of Maui.
And when the parameters were set up for what was required for that data
book, it became something that everybody else uses. So in that sense, I
think, we can say that the County of Maui directs a good portion of what
the Business Research Library does. But we set those parameters years
ago. And it has worked and been very helpful to whole lot of folks. And
it's ... it's amazing. We all get copies of it. We use it all the time. And it,
I think it's a great service that we have here. But we did direct that and
that has direct, you know, that's been used by many people. So I would
say, it's safe to say that the County of Maui really did direct what the
Business Library does and what they continue to do each year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate that. I can't buy institutional
knowledge, Chairman. You know, we've heard a lot of success stories on
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micro-enterprise with MEO. Have you been able to compile some type of
financial analysis whereby ... of what we've provided and now what is the
return back to our economy through small businesses, through gross
revenues and that kind of information? Jobs creation?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you for that. At this point, we do not have that. I do
not have that information in .. .in front of us. I know that Susie Thieman
from MEO micro-enterprises here today as is Sonya with the Business
Research Library there in the gallery today. I don't know if you
would ... (inaudible) . ..
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You can report back to the Committee in writing,
Ms. Tegarden.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think ... I think it will be helpful because we've
supported it and I think it's time for us to help have the general
community understand what this, for some it's small amounts, but it's
converted to successful new small businesses and job creation. And I
think we need to understand that with a multiplier, this investment is now
maybe worth millions of dollars. And we need to understand that our
investment has paid off to keeping this economy moving along. And
that's what I'm looking for.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yeah. I will get that for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Now, the last one I'm kinda interested in is Maui
Food Technology. What ... what's your goal for that $100,000, please?
Give me a little bit more meat for the bones.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yeah. Let's see. The Maui Food Technology project is in
conjunction with Lokahi Pacific and it's a program formed to grow
Hawaii's food industry to connect students, food producers, and farmers
through the practice of food science. And the food tech program is
actually going to be one of the businesses within Lokahi Pacific's Blue
Hawaii business incubator. I don't know if...if they have come to ... to
testify yet. But according to the reports they have given our office, they
will be fully operational in May. We have requested more information on
their sustainable business plan once they have all of their food tech
programs running. How are they are going to sustain this? Are they
looking at marketing to be able to sell this food, these special products that
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they are ... they're making? And what kind of impact that's it's going to
have on the community? So we are waiting for additional information on
that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. L . .l just wanted to know if there was a role
with MCC, the DOE food ... food services program and what's the tie in to
other components of the community with this project. Or is this driven
from a private sector component, whether it be HC&S to use their sugar
and other organic products? Is this part of the Farm Bureau's push to get
an expanded Made in Maui or You Fresh Made, you know, those kinds of
promotional, advantages to leverage small businesses into one big, you
know, advertising/marketing program?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes, it is more of a ... a project between MCC, the business
incubator. Therc is a training component through MCC and their culinary
school. And we can, of course, send in more information
MAYOR TAVARES: The Farm Bureau.
MS. TEGARDEN: And the Farm Bureau is also ... we wanna make sure that the
people that we are requesting funds for also partner as much as possible,
because we realize that it's with ... through, through the partnerships that
successful businesses can grow.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can this go forward without the completion of the
Blue Hawaii project?
MS. TEGARDEN: No. They are ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
So, Lokahi Pacific grant needs to be
implemented ... or. .. or granted out first, that completed. And then this
$100,000 grant will then be considered after the completion of the
Blue ... Lokahi Pacific project?
MS. TEGARDEN: I would like to get back with the ... the best answer on that,
because I don't want to speak incorrectly at this point. I...r.. .it is our
understanding ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm just trying to understand. There's a phase-in and
that's what we need to know regarding the phase-in of the ... and the use of
the funds.
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MAYOR TAVARES: Chair, 'cause I think MCC is the ...
MS. TEGARDEN: I think .. .l agree. I think MCC is their home base currently
and that when the business incubator is finished, the Food Technology
program will be a part of the incubator. But I would like to get back to
you on that, if! may. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would appreciate it if you could fol...follow up on
that. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No further questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, but I'd like to thank the Chair. .. uh ... Mr.
Hokama for asking the questions about the Maui Food Technology
project. It was of great interest to me yesterday and we requested more
information from them, Ms. Tegarden, so I'm assuming we'll get that.
Thank you.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Ms .... Ms. Tegarden, just
to get additional information on the .. .it's the Film Industry Promotion.
And for the last .. .I believe this is the fifth fiscal year that 85,000 had been
requested across the board. And when you look at the actual breakdown
in terms of how the money is being utilized, yeah, it's always zero, then it
comes down to the County grants and it shows $85,000. And, can you tell
me, like, what's expected out of this in terms of, you know, what is the
purpose and the intent because it's been so consistent across the board for
the last number of years. I don't know what the goals are in terms
of.. .uh ... you know, trying to utilize the funds because it comes with
no ... we don't see any travel monies. We don't see no subscription
request. We don't see anything other than the total request for the 85,000.
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Can you kinda provide additional infonnation on what is expected m
tenns of the utilization ofthe grant?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. Thank you for that question. The $85,000 and ... and the
vision of our film industry, Film Commission is to keep Maui top of mind,
of course, as a film destination. We are competing among many other
film destinations across the United States and internationally. There are
travel expenses, of course, and ... and subscriptions.
Our film
commissioner does fly to the necessary seminars and F AM trips that. .. that
she needs to go to. And we can certainly provide a breakdown to show
you where that $85,000 goes. l...I'm sure that would be a concern or a
point of interest. But as I stated, it ... it keeps us top of mind. We do all
sorts of... ofprojects on Maui from the Travel channel comes, House and
Gardens. We've done a lot of documentaries this past year. But, again,
it's just keeping us top of mind. And we can ... we can get you a
breakdown of those expenses if that would ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Keeping us top of mind, that is in itself, separate
from the visitor industry, Maui top-of-mind kind of promotions?
MS. TEGARDEN: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Members, right now it's
10:22,23. The Chair would like to call a morning break at this time. And
we'll reconvene at 10:40. So meeting is in recess .... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:23 a.m.
10:43 a.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: . .(gavel). .. Thank you, Members, for that morning
break. The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is back in order.
Members, when we left, we were in the "B" account which is the
operations area. Members, if you ... you have any more questions in
regards to the "B" account, the Chair would like to move to the "C"
account. Members, any questions? Thank you. We'll go into the "C"
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account which is the equipment account. Member Victorino, if you have
any questions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan, none. I think it depends on whether or not
we're gonna grant the positions and what not, then some of the equipment
request then would make sense. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA.: None at this time.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo, we're in the "C" account now.
MEMBERS: ... (Laughter} ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chainnan. No questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thought they only pick on me.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, that concludes our review with the OED
area. And I'd like to thank Ms. Tegarden for being here this morning
answering some pretty tough questions -MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: --along with the Mayor. So thank you very much for
being here this morning.
MS. TEGARDEN:
Members.

Thank you very much, Committee Chair and Council

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, the next department. .. and this is where we're
trying to catch up ... we'll take the ... uh ... County Clerks Office, or
Department. So if Mr. Hiraga ... Hiraga can come up forward along with
Deputy JeffKuwada.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Ms. Morrison, if...if you can tell the Mayor thank you
for being here this morning. Thank you.
Good morning, Members, we do have the County Clerk here as well as the
Deputy. At this time, the Chair would like to call on the Clerk to provide
us with some opening comments. Mr. Hiraga.
MR. HIRAGA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members. Real briefly, since this is
the portion of the session that you guys want to catch up some time on.
We'll just give you a real brief summary.
But basically the two areas where we have some significant change in
amounts are in our "A" account and these would affect the temporary
Election Clerks. We plan to bring him in earlier because of the
employment conditions in the County. Basically, because of the low
unemployment, wc've learned that if we waited to bring people on, more
often than not, they would find new jobs in the interim. So we need to
bring them on as we identify these people.
The other portion that has a significant increase is in professional services
and basically what that is is the ... uh ... the ... uh ... contract for the election
counting equipment has ended, the current contract. So the State is going
out with a new RFP of which we will be expected to pay our pro rata
portion. If you look at your budget sheet, you'll notice that two years ago,
our. .. our pro-rated portion was already in excess of $90,000. So we're
quite sure that the new amount is not gonna be any less. So that's why
we've requested an increase in that specific account. And that's basically
concludes our overview of our office.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hiraga. Member Victorino, any
questions to the "A" account, salaries and wages?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Chair, I think he's explained ... he's
explained the increase. And I think he hit the nail right on the head when
you're talking about employment. When you have quality people, you
have people that can do the job and then right away, you know, you wait
to hire 'em they go somewhere else real quickly. So I think that's a good
move on the ... the ... on your part as the County Clerk. Thank you, sir.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Hokama
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does this Committee need to know whether or not the
demands or requirements on ... on your office, Mr. Hiraga, has ... do we
need special attention because of the refonn act in ... from Congress and, I
guess, the potential new vendors, potential new vendor for. .. for the voting
eqnipment and what not? Is there something that we need to know that
makes a di fference for your budget and your staffing?
MR. HIRAGA: At the macro level, our procedures have changed over time, and
the large part of the reason was due to the 2001 Help America Vote Act.
And that was the result of the 2000 Florida election. But, basically, we
have made modifications in our operations and urn ... and for the time
being, provided we're granted the positions that we're requesting, we
should be able to handle the ... our responsibilities satisfactorily.
I would note, though, that the Legislature is currently considering all mail
voting. If that passes, and we're actively testifying and participating
in .. .in tracking that. .. those pieces of legislation, but if that passes, what
that's probably gonna do is shift a large part of the cost of conducting
elections from the State to the counties. And basically, it's because we're
basically responsible primarily for voter registration and for the absentee
mail part of the elections program. The State ... State law dictates how we
split the costs but for the most part, the State picks up most of the
substantial expenses.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm glad you just shared that information because I
don't think the general community is aware that the Legislature is
considering this re-direction of how people in Hawaii will be potentially

- 38 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

voting in the future. So what is the status of the legislation? Can you
share with that. .. with us this morning?
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah. The ... the all-mail proposal passed the House, made crossover, the Senate went. .. after they heard the bill, has amended the bill. So
if the amended version passes three readings in the Senate, it's probably
gonna end up in some conference committee. That's ... as far as at this
point, that's where the measure is. So ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Would you know, by chance, if
the auditor, legislative auditor, or LRB did some type of cost study of
the ... the impacts and who's gonna bear the brunt of...of...of any changes
or impacts with this new consideration?
MR. HIRAGA: We do not believe so because currently the bill as written does
not provide any kind of monetary figure. It currently includes a blank for
the dollar amount.
And basically, we feel that it's part of our
responsibility to try and educate the Legislature as far as what kind of
ancillary issues will be involved ifthis all-mail voting goes through.
So basically our position right now is we don't oppose this. But we are
asking the Legislature to consider, if they're going to move forward with
it, to consider implementation in 2010 to give us time to kind of
make ... modify our operations so we can accommodate the new style of
voting.
Yeah, we ... we don't really have a good feel as to
whether. .. because the Senate amended the House's bill, there's thought
that, you know, there's not that consensus, yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I would ask that you just keep
the ... the Members informed as best you can with the change in status.
MR. HI RAGA: Will do.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because I think it'll definitely impact your staffing
requirements down the road.
MR. HIRAGA: Oh, definitely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Especially if all the mail goes straight to the Elections
Office on Oahu and bypass you. 'Cause then it goes to only one counting
center, right?
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MR. HIRAGA: No, no, no. Each county ... (inaudible) ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You still gonna have to do our own?
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So there's no change in efficiency then?
MR. HlRAGA: Well, ac ... actually what would happcn is a lot of the logistical
requirements would shift from the State to the County. So basically that's
why a lot of the cost would shift from the State to us. So, you know, it's
basically it's gonna be ... as opposed to us now sending out maybe
12,000 ballots, mail out ballots, we're gonna need to send out a ballot to
every voter so that's like 80,000 plus, plus the corresponding postage, plus
the in-house staffing. So it's pretty evident to us that the County cost is
going to increase dramatically.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. We would hope our Legislature has the
foresight to move this forward in a smart manner. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No, no question.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. I wanna follow up on ... on
that, Mr. County Clerk. There's been talk, you know, for many years
about doing that, to vote by sending in your vote by mail. And I believe
it's Oregon that does it.
MR. HIRAGA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And their percentage of voters that vote is
extre ... extra ... extraordinarily high, their percentage of votes. So I think
that. .. that. .. that's the incentive to go that way. But wouldn't it reduce our
cost because we wouldn't have to have polling places, workers, election
machines, and all of that? It would just be through your office that the
mail would be received and counted.
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah. Let me .. .let me address ... there's couple of issues there, I
guess. The first issue about Oregon's turn out being incredibly high, I
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think if you look at the actual numbers from their different elections, the
last election they held in the primary, I believe their turnout was .. .I
believe it was in the 50 percent range. So I don't think that statement is
accurate to begin with. Certain elections they have achieved, I believe, in
the 80 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. HIRAGA: But other elections are very low. So I still think it's more
contest-driven than system or procedurally-driven, the turnout figures.
And relative to your second question about the cost, and as I previously
explained, a lot of the costs for the current operations now are borne by
the State. So the State is basically responsible for getting the precinct.
They pay for the honorariums that the volunteers, I call them volunteers
earn. And most of the other logistical activities we sh ... either share in the
cost or the State picks up the cost. Again, what's going to happen is if we
change the way we conduct voting, because we're not going to be using
the State facilities and the State volunteers, the cost is gonna shift from the
State to the County. Because now, basically you're right, most of the
operations will now be in-house. So, the State won't have ... they won't
have a lot of the expenses that. .. that they currently have now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, thank you for that information. But,
yeah, I have heard that Oregon has been as high as in the 80s at times.
And I think, like you say, it's, you know, driven by what election it is,
who's involved. But what was our turnout the last elections?
MR. HIRAGA: I believe our turnout was 37 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Clerk. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions at this time.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions on the
salaries and wages on the "A" account? If not, we go to the "B" account,
operating expenses. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, 1. . .1 think it's a little difficult because
you're playing with a few un .. .intangibles at this time, eh, as far
as ... um ... for. .. actually next year there's no change, so that's okay. I have
no questions, 'cause I was thinking about the election but it's the
following year so it would be on the following year's budget, yeah?
MR. HIRAGA: Well, the election period for us starts in February when, with
candidates filing so it's a portion of this upcoming Fiscal Year's budget
from February to June 30th and then in the '09 budget from January I't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause what I was referring to is, if this
man ... ifthis change was to come about and we were to take it on, it would
all probably ... or much or it would fall in the '09 ... '08-'09 budget as far as
the increase in mailing and labor costs and all that... because ballots
wouldn't go out till like ...
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah, that's ... you're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. So ... so ... yeah, so what you
have here doesn't need to have any adjustments at this time. Your
adjustments would be in that '08-'09, if this mandate goes through.
MR. HlRAGA: Yeah, the only ... the only area we might need adjustment is if we
ex ... are expected to conduct all-mail elections in '08. Then we would
have to bring in ... (end of tape 2A - 10:59 a.m.) ... because we couldn't
bring' em in from July because that's too close to the election. So we'll
probably have to bring' em in, maybe closer to the beginning of the
calendar year so that by the time we start setting up correspondence and
processing request forms ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So have you made any contingencies
on ... on .. .in the '07-'08 budget? Have you put anything in here? I didn't
see anything substantially different.
MR. HIRAGA: No, because we are going on the premise that the elections are
gonna be conducted the way they are now. We cannot .. .1 guess we could
make projections but, you know, even the Legislature doesn't seem, at
least the two Houses, they don't seem to be going down the same exact
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path. So until we get this feeling that, you know, this all-mail in '08 is a
given, you know, I don't. . .I think we will expect to conduct more
conventional type election.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hiraga. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, you're asking 200 grand for professional
services. Help us understand and what. .. what would you like to use the
money for?
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah. This ... this money is basically for the new equipment.
And again if you go ... well, I don't know if you guys have this sheet,
but. ..
VICE~CHA[R

HOKAMA: This is to ... to comply with State requirements,
new ... new equipment? [s this part of elections thing -- new equipment?

MR. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, ifI may. Chair Hokama, the ... the State has ... is
presently preparing an RFP for the new voting system that will be used in
2008 and in subsequent elections. The contract for the voting system that
was used up un ... up through last year's election has expired. Therefore,
we ... a new contract will be negotiated. And the $200,000 requested is an
amount that we believe will be sufficient to cover our pro rata share of a
new system that will be acquired.
MR. HIRAGA: And ... and ... and by way of some history as I mentioned in the
'05 budget, our share was already $91,907 so we've pretty much used up
the 100 grand.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
reimbursables?

Understood.

And this

IS

not one of the

MR. HIRAGA: No, this would be our pro rata share. So the contract is several
million dollars but it's prorated by ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm just trying to understand. It's pro rata because we
end up owning what the State chooses? And we gotta pay for what the
State chooses?
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MR. KUWADA: I'd like to ... let me address that. The ... the eounties participate
in the selection of the system. All right, so it's .. .it's not a situation where
the State makes the selection and basically the counties are stuck with
whatever the State selects. The County Clerks are very active in the
selection process. They were, with respect to the accessible voting system
that was used in 2004 and 2006, and they will be again in the selection of
the new voting system that will be used in 2008, and succeeding years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAM: How many votes does the State have? One votc?
MR. HIRAGA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, three counties agree and the State disagrees, too
bad to ... for the State?
MR. HIRAGA: Well, the committee will probably be comprised of more than
five members, because we want the ADA or the ... the disabled community
represented. Because in the Help America Vote Act, one of the new
requirements is that a disabled voter be able to vote completely
independently of any assistance. So that's why in the last two elections,
we've actually had two types of voting machines.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. HIRAGA:
But, yeah, basically every ... everybody on that selection
committee has one vote. So the past composition was ... uh ... I believe two
members from the disabled community, the four County Clerks, and the
State Chief Election Officer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That's ... that helps us understand it. So now I
get more confused because if we move to mail ballots, we have to provide
someone to understand what is mailed to the ... each household as a voter
and that that disabled person too, since they have to vote without
assistance. I mean, 1... well, again, it's not.. .it's something for down the
road, but it doesn't seem to be well thought-out at this time for me. Thank
you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Just following up on
that same topic, Mr ..... Mr. Hiraga and Mr. Kuwada. Does the ... so
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basically the ... the counties all get together and they have a say in what
type of system that they want implemented or used?
MR. HlRAGA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And then it's just simple majority ... uh ... rules,
I guess. I mean, if it's one county wanted to use another system versus
another, then whoever gets the most votes, I guess, so to speak, that's the
system that will be implemented for all the counties, right? Even if one
county may disagree, or two?
MR. HIRAGA: The current way we make the selection, that would be correct.
And ... and I would note that at least in the election arena, the State has
been very open to allowing the counties to participate fully and to
comment on an equal level as ... as themselves. And ... uh ... 1'11 leave it
there.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And ... and I know there's gonna be a new
change at the top, if you will. Would that.. .um ... appears that could
happen? Any inklings so far as to ... will there be some changes in terms
of policy and ... you haven't heard anything yet?
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah. That is very possible. It's not something that we're
anticipating but our personal view is that, because of the process that the
Legislature has established to ... to select the Chief Election Officer, we
think that process is going to prove troublesome because it appears to be
very political. And our understanding is .. .is that every vote this
commission has taken so far has fallen along party lines. There's four
Democrats, there's four Republicans. The first thing that they were
supposed to do was to designate a ninth member from outside to serve as
the commission chair. Since 2004, they have been unable to do so. So,
there's a distinct poss ... possibility that this commission might not be able
to name a new Chief Election Officer, in which case we don't know what
the legal ramifications might be. We are talking to our counterparts in the
other counties as to what would happen if the State doesn't have a lead
person. Okay, so we're gonna get together with our counterparts again
very shortly.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, just one
more question. I'm sorry for sort of-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --might be sort of straying off the "B" account
issue. But the voting system that was implemented last year, 111 your
opinion, it operated pretty effectively, very minimal bugs?
MR. HIRAGA: Yeah. We think those ... the combinations of those two systems,
with the exception of tabulation on primary eleetion night, which was
pretty much a software kind of. .. computer tech kind of issue. But, yeah,
we think the two types of equipment accommodates virtually every voter
in the State.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Medeiros, any
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Hiraga, under. .. on Page
4-4, under your account 902015, under Services. It went from 10,000 to
30,000 for contractual service and then kind of.. .almost the same kind of
increase for professional services from 10,000 to 30,000.
What. .. what. .. what did that involve?
MR. HIRAGA:
The contractual services and the professional services,
basically ... um ... the contractual service is ... um .. .I go ... I...again, I have
to go back a little ways in history. But about fivc years ago, the then
Chairman noticed that the koa was getting real dry and dull so we were
directed to basically get the koa polished. That polishing activity required
basically two phases according to the person that did it. So we did the first
phase and we need to do the second phase of that project. So that's what
that money's for.
The other professional services money is we're looking at...the County
doesn't have backup reeords currently. So if anything happens to this
building, virtually all the records in this building, they're gone. So we
have met with the State's archivist to try and ... and ... and determine how,
or what direction we should take, to develop duplicate records and how we
should store and maintain those. So, basically, that. .. that extra 10,000
there is to meet with experts in the field and possibly to get some
professional assistance, like consultants if we .. .if we ... if we make that
much progress in this Fiscal Year.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And our MIS would not be available to
provide services such as backing up our records?
MR. HIRAGA: Well, the backing up of the records is the pa ... hard ... hard copy
paper. And ... and our requirements as opposed to every other County
department is a little different. Every other department has a disposition
schedule so between six months and seven years they can, you know, trash
their. .. their records. For us, almost every record we have to maintain in
perpetuity. So basically, as we've told this Council, you know, our. .. our
storage space is dwindling. So we .. .it. .. it. . .it's .. .it won't be much longer
before we won't have space to even store the original records on site. But
again, we have records going back to the early 1900s. So we think these
are records that have to be preserved, you know. So, unfortunately,
nobody's done anything to date. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And ... and by law, we cannot back up those
records on computer? We have to have hard copy back up?
MR. HIRAGA: No, the Legislature, I believe, two years ago approved digital
records.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. HIRAGA: But microfilm has always been acceptable.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hiraga.
MR. HIRAGA: But maybe, I should just throw in one more thing. Because
you're talking about the electronic records, you know, with the expansion
position that you guys gave us, I think, two years ago, we have now
converted over a decade worth of documents. So these are probably
thousands of documents from paper to Laserfiche reeords which all of
your staff-all of the legislative staff-right now can gain access to. The
next phase of our project is to transfer those electronic records in house to
the internet so the whole world ean basically see' em.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chair, if you allow me just one follow
up?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Sure. Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. So currently, your storage area,
is .. .is that like fireproof and all of that, that we can protect those records?
MR. HIRAGA: Nope.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: They're not?
place those records are stored?

And ... and this is the only

MR. HIRAGA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: That. .. that becomes a concern then. Okay.
Thank you, Mr. Clerk. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Hi. Yes, Roy, on Page 6-5 where you just
outlined in the narrative your Fiscal Year contractual service budget item.
You had mentioned that the contractual service was for, I guess, the
continuation of the koa and the oiling?
MR. HIRAGA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: But here it says contractual services in the
amount of 30,000 was for audio consultant.
MR.HIRAGA: Oh, yeah. That's correct. I forgot about that. The other part of
the contractual service is we have basically taken over maintenance of the
sound equipment. Well, we've ... we've always maintained it in the
Chamber. Council Services used to maintain it in the conference room.
For efficiency's sake, we decided to take on total maintenance of the audio
system. We do it by a contract with an audio consultant. The current
contract basically doesn't have any money left in it. So we gotta go out
for a new RFP basically. So that's the other $10,000 that we need to
basically provide a pot of money for an audio consultant.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So the 30,000 where it states audio
consultant is really 20,000 for the maintenance of the Chambers itself and
10,000 for audio?
MR. HlRAGA: Well, no, it's contractual services ... l 0,000 is for the normal
operational services that we need. 10,000 is for the ... and these are rough
numbers and 10,000 is for the audio consultant.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Johnson. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. I'm particularly interested in
Sub-object code 6130 for printing and binding. And there's a request for
an additional $10,000 to be used for voter education for fifth and eighth
grade students. And I think that's an excellent thing to do because, you
know, all this discussion about the lack of interest on the part of voters, I
really believe that we've got to start with the young people and get them
interested in govermnent and voting and the fun of an election because
then maybe we ... we'll have a better voter turnout. So I wanna thank the
Clerk's office for suggesting this.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Members, any more
questions in regards to the operating budget, the "B" account. If not,
we're going to the "C" account. Member Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, it's in the .. .it's in our handout.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No question.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. Members, that concludes our
review with the County Clerk's area. Just want to thank Mr. Hiraga for
being here and Mr. Kuwada for also joining us this morning. Members, at
this time I...l know it's 11:15.
The Chair will call for a
recess ... uh ... since we've been working so hard and late that this is a
bonus in regards~oh, I'm sorry-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: One o'clock, Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: One o'clock.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: And we'll return at I o'clock.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. This meeting is in recess .... (gavel). .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:15 a.m.
1:10 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. Welcome back, Members. The Budget
and Finance Committee meeting is now reconvened. This afternoon on
our agenda we do have the Fire Department. With us to ... this afternoon is
our Chief Carl Kaupalolo as well as Deputy Chief Neal Bal. Before we
start with the Fire Department, I'd like to have the Budget Chair [sic]
provide us with some comments at this time.
MR. PABLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and good afternoon, Members of the
Council. The ... the Department of Fire and Public Safety you'll be able to
find in the Program Budget beginning with Page 9-1 through 15. And in
the Budget Details from Page 7-1 through 38. The Budget staff has made
revised pages in both of these sections and the purpose of the revision is to
correct the amounts which are reflected in training and administrative
maintenance. The changes reflect a decrease in training of 15,000 and
increasing admin and maintenance programs for 15,000. This is an area
which occurred in doing our linking process of. .. on the spreadsheet and
we regret the change but we ... you should have gotten that revision several
days ago. That's the only comment I have, Mr. Chair. I'll yield the chair
to Deputy Chief Neal Bal.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Before the Fire Department is recognized, again,
the
Chair
would
like
to
recommend ... not
recommend
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but ... (laughter} .. .long day ... would like to infonn the Members that the
Committee's looking at the budget that was presented to us on March 15 th
as the document. So the recommendations by the Budget Director will be
taken up at a later time. At this time, 1'd like to have the Chief Kaupalolo
to provide us with some opening comments.

MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you. Good afternoon, Chair Pontanilla and also
Council Chair Hokama and Members of the Budget Committee. Before I
start, Chair, 1'd like to kind of introduce some of the other fire personnel
that are here to provide infonnation upon request of the body. In our
audience, we have Assistant Chief Alan Cordeiro, our Firc Operations
Rescue. We also have, I believe sitting on the back side of me, Assistant
Chief Alan Pascua, our Administration and Support Services. I also have
a ... our Fire Command Chief Mike DeCosta, who manages our Strategic
Plan. Also with us we have our Battalion Chief in Fire Operations, Jeff
Shaffer. Also in our administration, I have Administrative Assistant
Cindy Kagoshima. And we have two fellow members as either resource
or just to come in and ... and learn about the process, I have Fire Fighter III
Greg Jenkins and wc also have Fire Fighter III, Rocky Matsuda. You
know my glasses, Rocky. Apologize, my glasses. Rocky Matsuda. Chair,
these are the personnel from our Department be joining us this afternoon.
I wanted to just make a brief opening statement for our budget
presentation. In addressing the needs of the Department to provide the
central services for our island communities and in eoncert with the
Administration's Countywide mission and goals as a foundation, thc
Department's goal and program objectives also fonned the management
plan that will guide the work of the Department. We have identified and
presented in each of the Department's four programs the budget goals and
objectives necessary to accomplish the Department's strategic plans,
missions and value. And with that, Chair, 1'd like to segue into a handout
that we had delivered or many of the Councils may have received a copy.
And this is in an effort to also provide thc ... the newest members of the
Council with a copy of the Strategic Plan.
Before I start, 1'd like to maybe ask Fire Command Chief Mike DeCosta if
he would like to come down and take a seat here. Chief DeCosta has put a
lot of time on providing this for the Council. And I think if you have any
questions at that time, he'd be more than happy to answer those questions.
What we tried to do in your first handout, and this is the handout that says
Maui County Department of Fire and Public Safety, is simple approach to
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the strategic plan driven budget. This is a process that 1. . .I believe that we
would like to share with you as to how we actually approach the budget
from that perspective. The Department's purpose and principal reason for
the organization's presence within the community is reflected in the
Department's mission statement: Dedicated to protect, preserve life,
environment and property. And based on that. .. this mission statement, the
Department developed the vision of the Department. This vision is where
the Department strives to achieve both presently and in the fnture. The
vision statement provides a target of excellence that the organization will
strive for and provide a basis for their goals and objectives.
The vision statements of the Department: it recognizes the community
leader both on and off duty; maintain a high level of professional
development of its members in management-labor partnership where
decisions are made collaboratively; resources that reflect the diversities of
the community; leading resources for community relations and public
safety education; an organization that promotes a safe working
environment; to be progressive, excuse me, to be an ... a progressive
organization that embraces changes; an organization that develops and
promotes wellness and fitness of its members; a Department that is fully
prepared tor all emergencies; an agency whose members are
professionally certified; and lastly to become an accredited agency.
So how do we see the vision? As an organizational goals are set to strive
to achieving their vision. In this case ... case of the Department the
following eight goals are the pathways to the vision of the Department.
These eight goals, goal one, suppress and extinguish all hostile fires. Goal
two, perform search and rescues on land and sea. Goal three, provide
quality emergency medical services. Goal four, prevent, mitigate, and
stabi ... stabilize hazardous material incidents. Goal five, participate in the
County's localized disaster response network. Goal six, provide education
in fire safety and administer the Uniform Fire Code. Goal seven, maintain
vehicles and equipment for emergency response. And goal eight, develop
and support an effective organization.
Being a strategic plan driven budget, it's important to tie the goals for the
Department's FY '08 budget into the relationship with the strategic plan.
We will start by going through eaeh of the four programs of the
Department and attaching the related strategie plan goals and objectives.
Number one, is the administration/maintenance program. The budget
goal, prepare for and complete the review process for the Department's
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certification and accreditation reflects back to the following strategic
goals. Goal one, suppress and extinguish all hostile fires. Goal five,
participate in the County's localized disaster response network. And goal
eight, develop and support an effective organization. Now that we have
the strategic plan goals, the followings are applicable objectives for these
goals.
One, objective A, I'm not going to read through all of them, but as you can
see through there, we have numerous objectives that will go from I-A all
the way down to 8A or SN. This is pretty much concurrent as we go
through all of the programs that we have pretty much addressed how these
requests would lead the strategic plan. If you turn to the last page, or the
last page of the handout, we have a strategic plan driven budget flow
chart. The flow chart just gives you a graphic vision of how the requests
ties into the strategic plan objective which ties into the goals that ties into
our budget goals and formulates meeting our strategic plan of mis ... of our
mission statement and vision. So that's fairly ... um ... the process that we
have used, a very simplified approach to the strategic plan driven budget.
I see some quizzled look on the Councilors. I'm ask ... later I'll show this
page. Do we ... do you have this page? It's a graph.
Okay, on ... on your handout it should be Maui County ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry, Carl,_._..
MR. KAUPALOLO: That's the second handout. I apologize for that. Chair, I
think some of the Councilors have ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: It's titled ... one of the handouts is titled Maui County
Department of Fire and Public Safety and looks like this. And the last
sheet you do have that diagram.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't have it. I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Staff.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Chairman, I apologize. I'll get the copies to you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, Chief.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Okay. No, no problem, urn, I'm gonna, at the discretion of
the Chair, urn ... give the Members time.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. It ... it's document that was transmitted earlier.
The Chair will call for a short recess to get acquainted in regards to getting
this handout. Recess .... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

1:24 p.m.
1:25 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: .. .(gavel). .. Okay. The meeting of Budget and
Finance Committee is now reconvened. Does everyone have the handout
at this time? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's coming. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Thank you. Chief, while we wait for the
handout fi'om Mr. Victorino's office, if you could go to a different area in
regards to the handouts that you gave us.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Chair. I'm gonna go to the companion handout
on the Strategic Plan which is .. .I'm sorry, Councilman Victorino, this is
the 2007 Strategic Plan Update handout. .. ( end of tape 2B - I :27 p.m.) ...
This is an updated summary of the Department's strategic plan. On April
2004, the leadership of Maui County Department of Fire and Public Safety
met to review and update its strategic plan. This process involved a
review of the organizational accomplishments since the development of
the original plan. It included - review and revisions of organizational
strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats. Finally, the goals,
objectives, critical tasks, and timelines were reviewed and adjusted as
necessary to reflect the completed work and the work yet to be done. The
new objectives were added to account for the changing circumstances the
original plan was developed.
The Fire Department has accomplished a great deal since the April 2004
meeting. Many significant initiatives have been completed or are well
underway that have greatly improved the services to the residents and
visitors of the islands and the Department serves. The Department is
undergoing strong leadership and a strong energy exists among the
Department staff to move forward their visions ... towards their visions.
I've listed the significant accomplishments since the adoption of the
re-visit plan of 2000 floor. .. four. I'm just gonna highlight just a few so
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for the ... for time purposes. Improve the quality of fire dispatehing, ensure
the Department is prepared to deal with hazardous material incidents,
ensure the Department is prepared to respond to terrorism events, improve
the acquisition purchase for vehicles and other apparatus, and develop
long-range staffing plans, et eetera. The Department has also successfully
completed 116 of the 162 initiatives that drove to the completion of many
of the objectives. However, though we may have achieved many
accomplishments, the Department strives ... still strives to provide the
citizens of Maui County the best professional service. This is why the
Department is planning to re-visit the strategic plan in late June or early
July of this year. The expansions and needs of the communities have
increased, leaving the Department no choice but to move forward and
continue the excellent professional service that we have provided in the
past. This can only be accomplished by re-aligning our goals to maximize
the impact of the community.
Chair, that completes my presentation on the Strategic Plan and the
update. I also have Fire Command Chief Officer Mike DeCosta, our
strategic plan manager up here should we have any questions. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. You know, Members, in order for us to go in a
manner that we ... we don't get all confused, we're gonna take each
handout one at a time. We had some confusion this morning so Chair
would like to ... to review each handout as presented by the Chief. So the
first handout that we're gonna be asking the Chief questions on is the one
that says County of Maui Department of Fire and Pubic Safety Fiscal Year
2008 Budget Request Summary, which is this. Okay. Member Victorino,
any questions in regards to the Chief s presentation regarding the
document that was presented to us?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The ... the ... that first handout, right?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: The first handout.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, at this time I yield to my
colleagues 'cause I do have a couple questions but I need to kinda finish
up what I was reading earlier so -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --if! may eome back, please? Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, point ofinfonnation.
CHA[R PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman,!...!...l realize that you're asking us
to provide questions on this particular document -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --however the Chief started his presentation with
the update document and both go hand in hand.
CHAIRPONTANILLA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, asking the Chair to consider questions based
on the Chief s presentation of both documents.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. We'll go with both documents. Thank
you for that, Member Mateo. The other document is the 2007 Strat Plan
Update. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Going through your 2007
Strategic Plan Update and I'm referring to this two-page document,
Chairman. I'm trying to make the cOImection between what you have
stated as completed objectives and I'm trying to understand how it ties
into the original document the Chairman informed us regarding the
request. Okay. You're asking for, well, let me hit the first one, objective
8-G. You have completed developing a long-range staffing plan to ensure
the delivery of quality services. So ... you have that plan you can submit to
us?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
objective again? I wasn't sure that ...

Would you state for me the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 8-G. This is a objective you have completed which
says so I am assuming that you've completed the development of a longrange staffing plan?

- 56-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Couucil of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mis ... Mr. Hokama. This is ... um .. .I'm just
8-0, develop a long-range staffing plan to
going re-phrase it.
ensure ... We have provided the work on this critical task as ... as ... as, I'm
not familiar. .. I'm not sure if you're familiar with the plan itself. But
within that there are critical tasks that we need to accomplish in order to
complete that goal. We have been able to complete most of it and have
provided a ... a ... um ... direction in our plan. We ... 1...1 don't have a plan
physically here for you this afternoon. I'm sure .. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You have a plan, though, a staffing plan?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Then I would ask, Chairman, if you would work with
the Department of Fire and get a copy of that plan for us.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. We'll do that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: My next question then is right next, after that,
Objective 8-H. You've completed the .. .improving the quality of training
and education to the Department's personnel. I would like to ask how you
accomplished that goal, please.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay. I see where we're leading with this question,
Mr. Hokama, and I thank you for that. In this particular case, and again I
will refer back to our strategic plan, there are a lot of due-out critical tasks.
As we complete these initiatives, as I stated in our report, 116 out of 162
were completed initiatives. These objectives, really some of them are
ongoing. They just continue even though we complete the initiative,
they're ... they're driven by the needs that are, you know, arise either from
department or the community. And so when we have our. .. we re-visit the
strategic plan, we then go ahead and make those changes and align the
goals and objectives back in there. So it may seem that we have
completed maybe not all of the tasks but the task for that particular
objective, there may be a few that are still there that's just gonna carry on
over into the 2007 revision and review of the strategic plan in June or July
of this year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, Chief, we got the books. We got the red
one, now we got the blue one. If you state you've completed it, then we
expect the results. What you're telling me, it's not completed, although
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you list it as accomplishments. That is not satisfactory to this Committee,
because then, you say you completed the last one, 8-N, improve the
supervision of station level personnel. So I was go .. .I was gonna ask you,
how did you do that? Because I think that's wonderful and yet in your
request, you're asking so ... for so many bloody BCs. So I'm trying to
understand the connection of what you completed and what you're
requesting. What is going on?
MR. KAUPALOLO: I'm gonna let Chief DeCosta try to maybe explain it
another way to enlighten the Councilors.
MR. DECOSTA: Part of the ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief, can you identifY yourself?
MR. DECOSTA: Sorry, yeah. Fire Command Chief Mike DeCosta.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. DECOSTA: Budget Chair, sorry. Just to answer your question. First of all,
you know, I put together a document and passed it out earlier yesterday to
try to simplifY the process of the strategic plan. Apparently, it didn't
work.
The thing is that you need to understand the operation of the strategic plan.
Like you said, go to ... go Objective 8-N. Provide supervisory training for
station captains. We have done that, okay. Recruit, select battalion chiefs,
direct station supervision and incident command. We have done that.
That goal has been completed. We have identified those problems,
they've gone. That goal does not disappear. That's an integrated part of
our Department. And I don't know how more to explain that to you. It's
an on-going process that has to stay and has to work with the Department.
It's not something that once you obtain, it disappears, because the
Department still functions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. DeCosta, we understand that. We're asking you
how did you amve at completing this task?
MR. DECOSTA: So, let me go back ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So was that task done by the Deputy Chiefs? Was it
the Chief that did it?
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MR. DECOSTA: No, let me go back to ... let me go back to ... back to simple form
of the strategic plan. The strategic plan is a Department's goal
objective-related initiatives. It is not the Chief that goes out and does the
work to complete the strategic plan. It is not the Fire Command Chief that
does this work. Each objective, each initiative in the objectives are put out
when we re ... when we re-visit the strategic plans.
We ask the Department for volunteers, for anyone in the Department that
is willing to spend time to try to achieve and make the Department better.
Each objective that you see in here relates to hard work of fire personnel.
They come to me and they say, hey, this is what we have done. This is
how we have done it. If some ... some things have definite requirement
changes, like you do all of this and now you need to submit budget. Or
you do all of this and now you need to make a decision. In some of these,
it's just that. We see an importance of supervisory training, we see an
importance of how the level of captains are trained. Now, how can we
objective? We sit down. We say, okay, how can we reach this objective?
And this is the initiatives. And the initiatives come back, like I said, they
provide supervisory training to station captains. We do that all the time.
And that's what they do. I mean, I can send you training schedules if I
have to. It's not a problem. I mean, that ... that's something that is done.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. DeCosta.
MR. DECOSTA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: What would be helpful for the Committee as I have
asked this, the third time now, tell us how you accomplished it? Oh, what,
did you guys do seminars? Send the men to seminars ... and women? And
that's how you took your training supervision? That's what we wanna
know. But don't just say ... tell us we do this and we've ... we've
accomplished it and yet the answer is not one answer.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Thank you again, Mr. Hokama. I'd like to be
very candid with you that we ... we have provide, through our Fire
Operations division, training, mentoring through the captains. They come
in from time to time. We have a captains' training course for them that
they come in if they're newly promoted for two weeks. They undergo a
two-week training in there that provides for them which includes station
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supervisory. We also bring them in for training into the mentoringship as
a Battalion Chief and they spend a day with the Acting Chiefs, I mean,
with the duty Chief on board to receive that on-hands training. We do
have these programs here and this is how we perceived it or looked at it to
how we would be able to provide that supervisory training out there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I had hoped for more than just generic
answers, Chief, because 8-H aud 8-N works together because if you can
improve the supervision, then definitely it helps improve the quality of
training aud education to the guys below the rauks. So if it's from the
Assistaut, then it helps the captains, the lieutenants, your Fire Fighter IUs,
IIs, Is, and whatnot.
So, that's what we're trying to understand so that if you're asking for more
money for training education, we understand what you're doing, how
you're accomplishing it, aud we can then tie it in to the new request for
additional support in this area. But a generic answer, I will tell you now,
will not help me be able to support some of the requests. Chairman, I'm
happy to yield the floor.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'll ... on the "A" account, I'll pass for now.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. On the strategic ... 2007
Strategic Plan Update that Member Hokama, was referring to, I'm
interested to find out on your Objective 5 Bravo, developing intergraded
response system with other emergency services providers. We have been
meeting with Civil Defense and I waut to know what is the current status
of your integrated response system with agencies such as Civil Defense,
ambulance service, the Police, aud so forth?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Councilmember Medeiros. We've been able to
work on this particular objeetive aud been able to actually bring on board
some of the needed EMS people out there; also, our Water Safety people,
particularly our Police and more predominantly the Civil Defense. I have
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Assistant Chief Pascua, at that time, had been able to put forth together a
initiative on this to address that and we've done ... we've been able to
address that and complete it. If you want, I. .. would have him come
forward, then you could get more particulars on the program.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, let me ask you this, Chief. I'm not
familiar what system the Fire Department is on anymore from when, you
know, I was part of the Fire Department. But is the Fire Department on
the 800 megahertz along with the Police or do you just get connected to
the Police through the central dispatch?
MR. KAUPALOLO: We have, I believe, an 800 system that's really and all
Countywide network with us. And we are on the Police SCAD Dispatch
System Program.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And when you send up a helicopter
for rescue or for firefighting services, is that rescue helicopter. .. or is that
helicopter also in the same communications system?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Boy, I better get this right. I got the entire reseue squad in
the back of me going, whoa, you get that right, Chief. Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I'd like to ... Objective 8 ... uh ... Hotel,
8-H. Do you still send personnel to the Fire Academy on the mainland for
training?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Councilman Medeiros, yes, we do. In fact, we continue to,
throughout the years, provide that level of training, that level of
professional training at the National Fire Academy. That's just one aspect
of the training that these firefighters now receive, or some of them
are ... are required to take.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Now, is that available to all levels of
firefighters or is that mostly for your eommand personnel?
MR. KAUPALOLO: We offer a variety of training all the way down from the
level that the Fire Fighter Is are in basic fire orientation, fire behavior all
the way up to tactieal fire command and on up to the Chiefs level in
leadership eourses.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And ... and so your budget ret1ects
tbat ... that you're budgeting for personnel to be sent to training at the Fire
Academy?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That is correct also. It really in the past ycar, we've
addressed a lot more issues that we need to and the continued need to
provide the firefighters with the necessary training is ... is evident.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. First of all, I want to thank you for at
least providing us with what we've asked for in the past which is where
you are in your Strategic Plan and the backup information. I think that
because we've also been out to other hearings, sometimes 1.. .you know,
it's, it's a little bit tough to go through this all just in a very short period of
time. But I want to thank you for preparing it.
What I think is being said is that tbe ... at least one or more of the Members
are having a little bit of difficulty, I guess, making the connection between
what you're asking for within the budget and then relating that back to
how it would complete, you know, Goal Objective 1,2,3,4, whichever it
is from your Strategic Plan. So, I think what may be helpful, at least from
my perspective, is that on the handouts that we have or on your budget
changes and that would be perhaps on your personnel requests. Maybe the
one thing that I see that's missing is perhaps the connection on this one to
which components of the Strategic Plan that actually relates to.
So like if I'm looking at Page I of the Department of Fire and Public
Safety of your budget summary for your personnel, which strategic plan
component does that tie back into? That's the only thing that I see
mlssmg. So for me, if at some point, you know, prior to Budget
concluding if you would be able to provide that. That would be one thing
that I think may answer some of the questions and help to tie us back into
the strategic plan goals and objectives. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Johnson. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good afternoon, Chair and Fire Fighters, all. I
just have a general question for you in regards to your "A" account which
is your salaries. We have had numerous departments come through so far
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and every Department seems to have a recruiting problem. In spite of the
life-threatening work that you do, you don't seem to have a recruiting
problem. Can you tell us your secret so we can share it with the rest?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you very much, Councilperson Baisa. I...I'm not
sure if it's a secret or it's one that I can divulge. But I'll certainly try. I
think we have our gentlemen out there in the gallery there, a lot of them
are ... are here. And for that reason, I think that tells me a lot why we don't
have a recruiting problem is that the dedication and the commitment
and ... to ... to be ... to want to be a fire fighter has to be foremost. And
that...that it's more than just ajob for most of us here. It's a way of life.
It's a tremendous commitment that we sacrifice even sometimes made
personal sacrifice with family, family outings and family parties. So I'm
not exactly sure if...if, you know, we have that secret out there but it's
certainly .. .I thank you for that...your expression that. .. that you know we
don't have a problem recruiting. But sometimes, you know, we like to
think at some point down the road, you know, we'll be a department of
500 and maybe at that time, they might ask if we have a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, if I could follow up. The reason why I'm
interested is we're often told that one of the concerns about not being able
to recruit is pay. And yet, you know, I think your salaries are not, you
know, extravagant, but yet you don't seem to have people getting ... into
problems kind of.. .you know, getting people to apply. So it would have
to be that there is some espirit de corp or morale or something wonderful
going on in the Fire Department and I congratulate the leadership for that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
comments to that.

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Chief, you got any

MR. KAUPALOLO:
I just want to thank Councilperson Baisa for that
compliments there. And, you know, my ... my ... my thoughts are that, you
know, it's not the Chief. It's the men that make up the Department. And
we're here just to provide that avenue for them to excel in the career that
they've chosen.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And 1...1
just.. .just to continue on with the question Ms. Baisa asked. 1...1 think
when we get into getting to the "A" account, I think I would like to also
follow up with that question to have the Department also tell us why
there's 23 vacancies currently in that Department.
Chairman, I would like to follow up on the Chiefs presentation. The first
one was the original 2007 Strategic Plan Update, the two-page update.
I...1 think, Chief Kaupalolo, I think after going through it, there was
virtually no meat to this update. There was virtually no details to this
update and it did not connect the Strategic Plan to any
budgetary ... budgetary item.
There were also some items recognized as being completed objectives.
Mr. Hokama touched on ... on couple of those ... those items. And you
know ... for example, I'd like to cite Objective 7-B which had to do with
the acquisition process for vehicles and other apparatuses. I do realize
there is the 7-A component that deals with the maintenance. However, the
focus on acquisition weighed a lot more heavily than on repair,
maintenance, and some kind of a replacement plan. So I think what
you're ... you know, when I look at your original update, it does not tell us
the specifics in all your apparatus ... uh .. .I guess, acquisitions. So we
begin to worry how this can be identified as a completed objective when,
in fact, maintenance, repair, replacement, et cetera. is never a completed
aspect.
We also have your ... your 8-K that was also referenced. My ... my concern
with management's .. .in terms of your relationship and improving quality
labor, the concern would be based on your request for additional BCs
because I. . .I see a lot of your blue shirts doing white shirt responsibilities.
8-N also was a question, Chief, that goes right back to the core of the need
for Battalion Chiefs. I do understand in the last budget Battalion Chiefs
was your number one priority during that tenure. And this Council
changed that priority by making that priority HazMat-related. So if you
can comment on those items, Chief. And this is all to do ... regarding the
materials that you provided to us. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Mateo, for your questions. Maybe I can
kinda--or I should backtrack a little bit about the initial presentation that

- 64-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

we did. The handout was mainly the objective to do two things. One was
to provide a simplified approach to the strategic plan driven budget. That
was the whole intent of that. And that. .. that's the process that Chief
DeCosta talked about also.
The second handout was merely a handout to give the Council a ... just a
brief synopsis of what some of the accomplishments and initiatives that
the Department was able to do this past year; merely to do that, and
nothing more. But I welcome the questions that are forthcoming.
In the second part of my presentation, with the Chair's concurrence, we
were prepared now to provide the Councilors and go over each program
and provide that information that both yourself and Mr. Hokama had
suggested as to how do you link this back. How do you reflect this back
to a strategic plan? Since you're stating that this is the strategic plan
driven budget and we're prepared today. We have doc ... we have our
paperwork here that would enlighten you. Actually, we could do an
exercise. I could walk you through it. We could go all the way from the
request we are asking for, for the Battalion Chiefs. Go through the
process that we've outlined for you and you can reach the conclusion of
this is how this particular request is gonna meet the Department's strategic
plan vision and values.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hoka ... uh ... Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. I'll go ahead and wait
until we get into the specific accounts.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Chief, just one question here and
probably, you know, set up the total confusion. Your last statement,
significant accomplishments since adoption re-visited plan of 2004 include
the following. And the word "completed" I think is ... maybe not the right
word to use. This should be an update as far as the accomplishments to
the 2004 Strateg ... Strategic Plan for the Fire Department and these are the
significance of the objectives of ... (end of tape 3A - 1:56 p.m.) ... the way
it is, what did you do to accomplish some of these things? And that would
have been more clear. So, yeah, just a comment and ... and you know
recommendation from the Chair when you re-visit this Strate ... Strategic
Plan update. You got the right word up here, "update", but the wrong
word, "completed" on that last sentence there. So when you update this
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thing, you know, what did it take to update, improve the quality of
dispatch services? You must have done something. So that's what we're
searching for right now. Comments, Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: No comments, Chair. 1...1...1, you know, thank you for
that direction. We will go ahead and proceed with that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I was waiting for the
the "A" account or are we still ...

A~are

we on

CHAIR PONTANILLA: No, we're on the handouts right now and then we'll go
directly into the "A" account once we're satisfied with the handouts in
regards to questioning and answers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
to ... to death again.

I don't want to beat ... beat a dead horse

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I think most of the questions have been
asked and I would like something in writing as a response to ... to what you
and the other Members have asked if that is possible so that we have a
better understanding of what the Chief's methodology of accomplishing
these goals. I believe they are being done but I think, like you have stated
Mr. Chair and others in the room, that we kind of like to know how you
got there. Whether it was conference, whether you taught somebody
directly, whomever, wherever, and however, I think that's all we're asking
at this time. No more than that, sir.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. One question on the ... I guess this was
the handout below the 2000 Strategic Plan Update, the one entitled Maui
County Department of Fire and Public Safety, A Simple Approach to the
Strategic Plan Driven Budget. The second page under Administration
Maintenance Program, objective I-A which states, "improve the
Department's response time perfonnance to emergencies.
Identify
geographic areas where perfonnance does not meet established targets."
Chief, how do you folks achieve this objective in terms of response time
and any specific data you can provide to us on that?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Chief.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I ask this in light of the recent fires we've
been having so I thought I'd, you know, like this objective mentioned and
specified.
MR. KAUPALOLO: And I thank you for that. Within in our so-called submittal
for. .. in preparation and for our budget, it's included in the Mayor's
submittal and our Fire Administration Mainte .... Administration and
Maintenance program. We have program objectives in there. We have
our performance measures also and we also have our goals in that section.
And I believe it's in 9-2 of the documents that ... that we have before us
states pretty much what we were able to accomplish. The data that we
preview and extract is actually actual data from the response calls that are
generated at the different stations throughout the County. We have data
for that. Assistant Chief Cordeiro has worked on the program for the year.
We're able to provide some stats on that regarding whether we set some
objectives and some performance measures to be able to ... to meet those
objectives and goals. So we ... we have that data here. If you take a look
at ... second. Take a look at. ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Would this be in the Program Budget?
MR. KAUPALOLO: It would be in the Mayor's Program Budget. I'm trying to
just look at that page for reference. But we were going go through that
shortly for you so I'm not sure if you want us to do it now.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Okay.
MR. KAUPALOLO: But there is that data m there that supports ... or that
particular objective for that goal.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Well, in the interest of time and moving
things along, Chair, I can wait until we get to that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, you have three goals that go beyond ... the ... the
current time ... time ... time that we are at this point. So I was just going to
ask you if you have an update. One would be 3-B. Your timeline is up to
August 2007. That is the objective of the Department's EMS capability.
The other two are 8-F, training facilities needed to provide af.. . effective
training. Your timeline is September 2007. And your last one that goes
beyond the period would be ... hold on, I know I got marked three of them
down. And so, you know, stating that I'm assuming that you've made
great progress on all of your other objectives, Chief, and that, excuse me,
oh, 6-E, Chief. That goes to January 2008, develop ordinances that
require installation of fire sprinklers in newly constructed R-l and R-3
buildings. So can you give us some comments this afternoon regarding
those three objectives?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Regarding the timelines there,
these are projected timelines that we, the committee puts that all together
as to what we feel would be durable ... doable, within that timeframe.
Some of these objectives, or some of these .. .in this particular case,
Objective 6-E, develop and adopt ordinances that require the installation
of fire sprinklers in all newly eonstructed R-l and R-3 buildings and the
timeline of January 2003, and January 2008. We may be just back a little
on that. We're presently ... the State Fire Council, that's made up of the
four county fire chiefs, have tasked the, created a ... a four member or a
four Countywide Task Force to review the upcoming Unifonn Fire Code.
I know you're ... you're ... you're very familiar with that Code, or the
process at.. . at. .. at this time. That particular 2006 Fire Code would be
coming forth and I think that's where we'd like to come and, you know,
garner the support of this Council that this is a great initiative and
objective. I think that at that point in time, -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chief ...
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MR. KAUPALOLO: --I think we would have moved forward on the time frame.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Will that new update in the ... in the building code
fire-I guess, what? Fire Code or Building Code?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Fire Code.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Would that already take care of this objective 6-E so
you wouldn't need special legislation?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Oreat...great news. I appreciate that ... that
response. What about the other two, please, Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: If you could point...point me back to them again.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA: 3 ... 3-B.
MR. KAUPALOLO: 3-B.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And ... and I'm not too sure, you know, I mean,
we ... we have some of the tasks you mentioned but just trying to
understand how your Department will improve your EMS capabilities and
without duplicating to what the ambulance and those maybe contract
providers ... uh ... provide in the .. .in the area of service. So can you give us
an understanding, Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, again, Mr. Hokama. You
know, I...I really appreciate the ... the questions that you have put forth to
the Department. I think these questions are also relevant and also are
relevant to the future. In terms of objective 3-B in the Strategic Plan,
improve the Department's emergency medical services capability. You're
correct. These critical tasks identify the need, costs, and benefits of
increasing the level of EMS training to higher level. Train all new hires as
EMT basics. Develop and deliver training to ... to current firefighters to
EMT -8 basics. Develop a plan to continue to enhance EMS capabilities
for long tenn. Include a question about desired EMS capabilities in the
community survey and develop additional EMS instructors within the
Department.
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Some ofthis ... these initiatives have ... we have developed EMS instructors
within Department. We have identified the need and cost and benefit of
increasing the level of EMS training. In fact, in this particular budget,
there is that need that's identified and we have also provided that cost. In
terms of training to all new hires as EMT basics, by our County Charter,
the Department is charged with providing that fire and emergency and
rescue services. That service is translated to understand it's a basic life
support training, which is ... you're familiar with, would be our CPR first
responder program.
The EMT-B basis that they ... they being that they talk about basic is, if I
can share that.. .this understanding is that it's a higher level if you were to
look at the ambulance personnel on there. That's the level of the EMT-B.
There are some concerns about. .. which I.. .at some point would like to
come to the Council and express those concerns when we do move
from ... from that particular area. The Charter mandates us to be and thus
point to this.
However, I'd like to share that with you that we have moved forward on
providing our personnel with a higher level of training. At some point we
can translate that into an EMT-B without the County being in some type
of litigation or financial constraint. That is a long-term-and this
particular goal, the initiatives, the timeframe will probably change in .. .in
my best guess, probably four years out from now, just so the Department
has a timeframe on addressing EMS needs. We are providing in this
budget the request for additional fimds to prepare our personnel to what
we call a prerequisite training into that level.
It would do two things. It'll prepare the Department for the ... should we
decide as a County to go into EMT B, and it will prepare the men for the
work that they do now. We do a ... a lot of work that's dangerous out
there. If I can train our firefighters to be at that level, we can help one of
our own that was injured. I think that's important for the Department. We
may not be necessarily ready to move to the EMT program right away
because there is a lot of issues that need to connect.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, and ... and part of the reason why for this
Committee it's important, we under. .. you know, we ... we understand
Parks is asking for certain personnel, certain type of equipment that,
depend on whose perspective, may be overlapping Fire Department's
chartered mandated responsibilities.
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So we are trying to get this very clear in our mind because, you know,
Ocean Safety guys responding to ocean and yet the Charter says that's
Fire's responsibility and ... from a perspective, okay? So we're just trying
to understand because contrary to what everybody may think, there's not
enough money for every ... all the requests, okay? And therefore, we
gonna need to make some decisions. And why I'm so hard on ... on
this .... on you folks today is because 8-F is training facilities. Acquisition
or the ability to ... for the County to provide training facilities and all of
this comes down again through all of the objectives that I have been
mentioning from my first question.
So can you give us any comments on whether or not there's issues
between Parks now with Aquatics program and yours regarding this EMT
program? Or has all the protocols worked out? You folks confident?
And ... and, again, I'm asking this question because there's many things
happening in our County, Chief. July I st, you going deal with one
Superferry. That's ... whether we like it or not, it's gonna be shoved down
our County's throats. Okay, you gotta deal with potential, more situations
at the Harbor. So one, of course, is hazardous ... HazMat response.
Whether it be fuel spills, what have you, cruise ship quarantine
requirements. And you're in need for your people to go in harm's way to
respond. And I'm trying to figure out how we gonna divide what monies
we do have. How we're gonna put it to our core services 'cause the
Mayor has made a commitment to infrastructure, but yet Police and Fire is
a core service also. It's basic infrastructure of the County. And we need
to understand your Department's ability to perform and where we need to
put resources so that you can, not only protect the community, you can
protect your men and women of the Department. So can you give us some
comment regarding, again, under 3-B some of the issues? If it's been
worked out, tell us it's been worked out with oh ... Parks and Recs, or
anybody else. State .. .is the State Department of Health in your way? Is
the private sector not giving you information about their needs and the
potential of you're the people to respond to situations. 'Cause as I
understand it till this day, Chief, the Superferry hasn't really talked people
serious enough to tell you of potential situations and what you may need
to prepare to respond. You know, we're not like Honolulu. I've seen their
beautiful equipment of HazMat trucks. They've got the full blown
equipment for, you know, three crews. We not there yet. But you still
gonna have to respond.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
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MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I wanted ... maybe
there's a ... there's a lot of questions in there. 1.. .I'll try to go back and try
to see if I can provide some information on Objective 3-8. From the
standpoint of.. .are ... have we worked with the State? Have we worked
with Parks or the other emergency components? We have.
In ... in structuring and building this particular program, we have touched
bases with State Department of Health. We have touched base with the
Kapiolani Community College under their program manager. We've also
touched bases with the different counterparts that we have from the
different islands to get a ... a .... a ... a ... as much data as we can and present
them a program that would be acceptable both for. .. both for the
Department and for the ... the authority having jurisdiction.
We were very pleased that in our first program that we started here, called
the National Registry program, that we were able to garner that support
and use the curriculum from NHTSA-the acronym for National
Highway, Department of Transportation-that provides this curriculum
that gives us the ... the ... the format that.. .that the State Department of
Health would .... would review it and look at it and allow us to ... to ... to
move forward with this initiative. So we have done that part of it. In
terms of what's the next step for us, where do we go? I mentioned in our
budget submittal here that we'd like some funds for EMS to provide that
training, that prerequisite training, and that transition and not wait till we
get to that point that we have to decide but try to be proactive with
that.. .with this particular initiative. It's still a long way out, though.
We ... we ... we don't see any short sight with that.
In terms of the Superferry, I think we're gonna have some super concerns
if we don't...we don't sit down and really talk with them and not just side
by side. I'm going to be candid. I have not personally sat with them but
my staff or Chief Officer staff have from time to time made appearances
to talk or to share some of the issues and concerns Department may have
on that issue.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the protocols have been worked out, Chief? We
know what is our responsibility? What is the jurisdiction of MF ... MFD?
What would be Coast Guard? What would be State Harbor Police
responsibilities?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: I...you know, that's a very important question. I'm .. .l'm
gonna say no. We have not and .. .I will speak for the Fire side ... we have
not really tied that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just the Fire Department side, yes, Chief
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Yes, from the Fire side. I believe we have spoken with
them. We have talked to them and shared their concerns but I don't
believe we've got any kind of concrete plan or response back from the
parties involved.
MR. BAL: IfI may, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yes, please.
MR. BAL: From the prompting that this body gave Superferry last year was the
only time they ever approached us. And that was very broad statements
that they would ... they would work with us as the time got closer. But
that, since then we have not heard or seen from them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, that would lead me to 8-F, gentlemen.
Because if we know that we have expanded responsibilities, expanded
areas to provide service, then I would assume that that would be tied into a
new what you ... you looking for us to provide down the road, training
facilities with appropriate training programs. Because, you know, 1. . .I
would assume then you might need to incorporate other functions
with ... for your Department that you currently may not be doing since it is
not a need at this time, or is not a priority. But with new requirements of
your people, I would assume then that would be incorporated in new
training programs which may impact how you would provide because of
the limitation or lack of facilities which then comes to 8-F, if you guys can
follow my logic. Because I'm trying to plan out ahead how we're gonna
provide the appropriate funding from this County to take care our
community's needs. And let me tell you, it is for some Members, it is
gonna be mind-boggling because the bill is in the billions of dollars,
taxpayer dollars. Okay, we not talking "M", we talking with the "B", the
billions.
MR. BAL: We ... we do have lines that we have to cross as just like with the
airport. We have ... this Department has always been first responder.
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right.
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MR. BAL: Regardless, You call it, we're there, There is lines that have to be
drawn and have to crossed and" ,and agreements that have to be drawn up
as with the" ,the airports, The same comes along with Harbors Division
and we need to update that plan or sit and talk with them as to how they
want our help and what they expect out of us, And if they're".I
understand Harbors actually has upgraded some of their equipment along
with DOFA. I don't know what their agreements are, So far as I know,
our" ,0Uf" ,our agreements is just status quo,
I'm not aware of
any" ,Chief Cordeiro, you spoke with these people before, maybe you can
enlighten us here,
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, if you would",wouldn't mind allowing
Chief Cordeiro to give us some comments?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, Chief Cordeiro.
MR. CORDEIRO: Good afternoon, Budget Chair, Councilmen, Yes, we did
have a meeting with the Superferry people, And we did express our
concerns, One was with the ground operations to get their occupationaL"
or certificate of occupation to" ,to get their port built and holding areas
was a big concern with fueL And I believe their fueling they said was not
gonna be here, would be in Honolulu anyway, But we're still concerned
with vehicles, any type of transportation hazardous materials unknown
that's gonna be coming on these vehicles, And they have a complete flush
deck, which will automatically" ,a fire sprinkler will go off and totally
flood the deck. And I asked' em, you have a containment for this, No, it's
gonna straight offthe" ,the" ,the dock into the pier. And that's our biggest
concern, We're gonna be spreading any fires and stuff. They supposed to
have come back, They said their total _ _ will extinguish fires but, of
course, as we know how things work. It'll be very tough at best. We
asked them to come up with a better plan for us, As Chief Bal said,
we". we're tied with jurisdictional boundaries for one, And as far as
working with and training our personnel on" ,on maritime fires, we're
trying to upgrade the training as the cruise ships has come in and these
type of vessels, And we" ,we're constantly trying to meet the goals and
objectives but there's so many of 'em that we're dealing with, Hopefully,
when the HazMat squad is being", we're implementing it as we speak.
We're working on filling those positions, The truck is being built. As
soon as it gets here, we'll be having the same type of protection as
Honolulu, They've have a little more but we'll have a dedicated fire truck
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and thanks to you guys from last year, we're in the process of achieving
that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, the training is already completed of the men
and women in ... in ... in this particular division that -MR. CORDEIRO: There are some ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --it can be amended.
MR. CORDEIRO: Yeah. There's some 'cause we do chevron fuel farm fires at
field. We had some maritime fires in the past. It has to be re-visited. And
we have to bring it back and bring the people that weren't trained and
bring them up to speed on this. So we've had ... I've personally been to the
training with that, with the cruise ships and understanding and it's a
different environment. We do have facilities such as our burn trailer that
we got with a grant that we can make it into a confined type of fire that
you'd have on board ship. And we can deal with it. We do have facilities
that we have been getting through grants and through budgeting helping
with cost-sharing that the Council has given us. So we are striving to
reach those points and especially with these larger ships are coming in it's
floating cities, you know, 5,000 people on board, not only in port but off
in Lahaina. We don't have the facilities or the resources which we're
trying to get now -- getting a bigger boat, getting better equipment. And
that's the goal we're trying to do right now with the help.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much for that very informative
response. And ... and again, I ask this 'cause your peers in Honolulu, as I
understand from the City officials is they may discontinue their fire tug,
because it takes over one million dollars a year just to maintain the tug.
And they're looking at adjusting and cutting costs also. So, I just share
that because contrary to what some people may think, protection of life
and property cost money.
MR. CORDEIRO: Yes, it does.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, you know, we wanna give you the right amount
of support without being a big overburden to our community and our tax
base. So I appreciate your efforts, gentlemen. Chainnan, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Just a comment in regards to
one of the questions that Mr. Hokama stated in regards to training
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facilities. I note that, you know, you included in the Capital Improvement,
although we're not in capital improvement yet, for training facilities and
those are the kind of information that should be noted in your
up ... Strategic Plan Update. Things like, you know, what's gonna help the
Department that you already started so that. . .I don't know if you guys
keep an active log as far as eaeh objectives and goals, what you've
completed and what is ongoing. So if you do, then, you know, it should
be kept up. So, just for your information, when the question in regards to
training facilities, I note that in the Capital Improvement you had shown
that. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Are we still on A ... "A" account, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No, just the handouts right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: I just gonna go through one more time and then we'll
go into the "A" account.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
account.

Yeah, I'll just wait until we get to the "A"

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay. Fine. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair. So are we referring also
to the 2004 update?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yes, you can refer back to the manual there.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes, I think they're connected, right?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. KAUPALOLO: They are.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: On page 21, Objective 1 Bravo. This was a
concern in Hana at one time when the station was not fully staffed and
how do we improve our insurance rating and can you tell me what our
insurance rating is for the Hana area right now?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Councilman Medeiros. I...I ... I'd like to call on
maybe our Fire Prevention Captain. Maybe Val could ... Mmiin, Captain
Martin, could maybe share some thoughts on how we get our ratings and
then what is it if he knows what the rating is for Hana. I'm thinking it's
still in Rural/Urban type development so the classification would probably
stay within that rating for the bureau for ... for that district. If I would,
Captain Martin.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair, can we have the resource, Captain
Martin?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes. Captain Martin?
MR. MARTIN: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the Committee. The
insurance rating, it's pretty convoluted. And it...it consists of many
requirements from the age of the fire truck to the men on duty, to the
training that they receive, the records, to the infrastructure of the hydrant,
the water flow, the pressure. It gets really, really deep so as you can
imagine in Hana, and one of the requirements is within five road miles of
a ... a fully-manned fire station. So in Hana if you're within five road
miles, you have proper infrastructure, you have a pretty good rating. The
rating goes from I to 10. A rating of 1 is the best and there's only three
communities in the entire United States that have a rating of 1. Some
place in New York, a community in Dallas, and Beverly Hills.
Everyone ... (end of tape 3B - 2:28) ... best fire trucks and ladders, the top
rating is 3 in the city of Honolulu. We have some areas here with that but
as you get out, the specific rating bureau for Hana, I have it in my file
cabinet at my office. I don't have it right now. I could take a guess but I
don't wanna do that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I would appreciate it if you can
provide me with that information sometime. On Page 22, Objective 1
Delta, increased response ... uh ... response resourccs in rural areas. I
noticed that there's a statement there including funding of a volunteer
coordinator position. What would the funding be and what would the
volunteer coordinator position be responsible for?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
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MR. KAUP ALOLO: Chair. Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you. Thank you again, Councilmember Medeiros.
And this particular initiative I.. .1-B, develop a plan to improve the
community fire protection insurance rating.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No, this is ...
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Where are you?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: 1 Delta.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay. I stand corrected.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: On Page 22 of your 2004 Update.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Increased response resources in rural areas.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. KAUPALOLO: The timelines were 2003 to 2006, September. Establish a
community first responder program. In terms of your particular question
to establish a volunteer or to provide funding of a volunteer coordinator
position, I think that's a ... a good idea. I think having someone there that
can provide some kind of emergency responses is always good.
In terms of the Department, how would that play out with us? I'd .. .I'd
like to see if any ... um ... just some out-of-the-box thinking that there's a
probability of having a squad there that could operate. And there ... there's
numerous reasons why I say that. And mainly because of the professional
training that these gentlemen have there that would really compliment
the ... the need thaL..for some type of a fire personnel out there. Take
nothing away from the volunteers, the entire nation I think is made up of
80 percent of volunteers. But the suggestion is ... is really well and worthy
on that. But from the perspective of the Department, and your previous
experience in the Department, these are some areas which are kind of out
there but yet they have a deep concern for us.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So this volunteer coordinator position, that
would be part of the Department as a single position that would oversee
the rural areas?
MR. KAUPALOLO: We ... we haven't really addressed that particular, I guess,
point of this objective but it certainly would be worthwhile exploring.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And ... and volunteer suggests that he's doing
it without pay so the funding would be what, for equipment or. .. or. .. or is
this a paid position?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yeah. The position ... the word "voluntary" sometimes
means without compensation. But in today's world of. .. of the fire
serVIce, we also have standards for volunteers. And we also have
certification for them. So they're ... they're not without any type of
professional training, versus a ... a paid firefighter. If. . .if that was to
occur, certainly that would be the route that we would like to have them at
least meet.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Chair, I just have
two more to ... they're kinda connected.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: If you allow me. Thank you. On Page 31,
7 ... 7 Alpha. l...I wauna know if there is a plan as far as the apparatus,
especially apparatus and equipment, maintenance and replacement plans,
because I think in the budget proposal, it shows that you have some
apparatus that are 16-to-20 years old. And you have some ... and it's called
relief apparatus, and you have others that are IS-plus years old. What is
the standard in the firefighting, especially for, you know, your fire trucks
and stuff, as far as replacement plans and maintenance plans?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you again, Mr. Medeiros, for your comments.
We ... the Department has upon, I believe, for the last few years have
a ... developed a replacement. .. apparatus replacement plan. Recently we
updated to a 10-year replacement plan to include also vehicles that
we ... we have within the Department. Chief Bal has worked on that
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particular and would be able to share more comments should you need
them. We are going to address some of this concerns in the Program
Budget as we go through that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And just fInally, Chair, do you spec
out your own vehicles or is that spec'd out by somebody else when you
order equipment trucks, vehicles and so forth? Or is that spec' ed out in
coordination with the County's equipment purchaser?
MR. BAL: If I can answer that. Deputy Chief Bal. We do spec out our own
equipment. This ... this has been something that's been done for many
years and what we do is each time we improve on what we will have or
will not have, there's a program that goes on now where we actually take
some of the ... the people out of the crew where we're gonna be, you know,
designing the next. .. the next truck. Then they get to go up to a factory to
see what they ... they like on the next truck. They .. .it's .. .it's like
Christmas for them, of course, and ... and the boss calls me up and says,
you know what, these guys want a million dollar truck but you only got
600,000. So I say, well, you keep watch on them. But this ... this program
works out. The guys take ownership and they take pride in their
equipment. And ... and when they turn it over to the next crew, it's with a
little reservation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. My ... my ... my interest in that
question is, a lot of times when equipment is purchased through my
experience with County government sometimes the people that need to use
that equipment are not included in the loop of giving input on ... on
spee'ing out a truck, equipment and so forth. And you're saying that the
Department does do that?
MR. BAL: That. .. that used to be. Times have changed. And I think the
membership demands that. And ... and we're just the facilitators. We help
things along.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I note that you're going to be having your
update for your Strategic Plan. You're going to be re-visiting that in the
sunnner months so I just wanted to make sure .. .I know we baven't gotten
to that portion yet but have you set aside sufficient money so that you'll be
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able to either get a consultant to do that or are you going to be doing that
in-house?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Johnson. In our FY '08
submittal this year under, I believe, our administrative maintenance
program, we have a request in for that particular purpose that you
mentioned. Also to help us to continue to move the program along as we
discovered throughout the year that we would need more ... more people
helping on it. So your. .. your comment is well-taken. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And I just wanted say I really
appreciate the fact that even in a changing society, because we've seen
how the needs with first responder and all ofthe crises that we go through,
how you're responding. So I really appreciate that you're continuously
advising us and trying to do your best at meeting the goals and objectives
of your Strategic Plan. But knowing that it will change whether you like it
or not, and whether we like it or not. It's just the way it is.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you.
MR. BAL: If. . .if I may interject here. I wanna back up a little bit to Councilman
Medeiros' question on insurance. Six months ago, I was contacted by a
firm on the Big Island who stated that they're working in the Haiku area at
this time and they needed to know what type of equipment we were
running. And the reason being that they had planned to, because of the
type of equipment that and then technology that we employ in our
equipment, they're proposing to drop one to one-and-a-half points in
insurance rates in that area. So, I'd like to point that out along with Hana
who has a ... a foam equipment truck, four-wheel drive, able to go into
different areas, wash the dishes, and so forth. So I just wanted to let you
know. And as I develop a report and rapport with them, I'll be sure and
send this up to the body.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. Chief, I've been wondering.
You know, it's rather unusual to have an agency that is so strategic plan
driven. It's rare. It doesn't happen a lot. Organizations don't like to do
strategic plans and often when they're made, they're put on a shelf to
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collect dust. Was this Department initiated or Council urged, or how did
this come about? I'm kinda curious.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Thank you, Councilperson Baisa. Back in
2002, in February, the Department was provided funds by this body to
conduct an evaluation of the Department and the purpose for it was to
develop a Strategic Plan. In 2002, an independent firm by the ... [ believe
there was a emergency services education consultant group that arrived
here. And a gentleman by the name of Joe
conducted the ten point
evaluation based on what would be a accreditation type of a review of a
Department.
At that point in time, it was not really well-understood that we're gonna
air out the entire laundry of the Department to the whole world. But we
felt that that was prudent for us to grow and to be able to ... to ... to have a
direction in the Department.
In November of 2002, the same year, a 33-member task force was put
fortb on a four-day mission to sit down and ... and come up with the
Department's values, our Department's mission statement, values, vision
and along with that, the expectations, the concerns, the opportunities. All
of these were brought out in that meeting. And the meeting, though, made
it really,1...l felt was very good, well-rounded. We included our fire
personnel from all levels of the Department including the chiefs. And at
one point, I think for us to facilitate discussions, the facilitator asked that
all badges be removed so we could talk freely among ourselves as
members which I thought was an excellent idea.
The other part was that after meeting for four days, we also brought in the
public which was the leaders from the different community associations.
And we felt that they were extremely, extremely important because they
shared the public's input as to what their expectations of the Department
were, and some of the things that we were doing right and weren't doing
really right. So armed with all of that, with our missions, our values and
our. .. our opportunities and concerns and issues that we had, and
expectations, we were able to develop the objectives, goals for the
strategic plan. And so it.. .it.. .it. . .it's a document that after the four days
was adopted by this Department. And henceforth, we have tried to
continue that to assure that we do follow the guide, or use this as a guide
to direct the Department in the future.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's a ... that's a very incredible story because
I've worked with many organizations in the past and there were very few
who have a living strategic plan. But there's a line on your cover that is
really funny. It's says Maui County Department of Fire and Public Safety,
a simple approach to the strategic plan driven budget. There's nothing
simple here. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I'm done with questions. I think it's
all been asked so I'm not going to beat the dead horse. We can
move on.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. And thank you, Chief, for
enduring that bunch of questions from the Members. So, Members, we'll
go directly into the "A" account which is the -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --salaries and wages. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Chaimlan, personal request. Before we go into
the Account A, can we take a short recess?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry. Okay, the Chair is .. .is gonna entertain a
recess up to 5 of 3.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: It's about 12 minutes. Recess .... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:44 p.m.
3:00 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. Thank you, Members for that short recess.
Thank you, Member Molina, for reminding the Chair that we needed a
break.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No problem.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Okay, Members, we're gonna go into the
A, B, C accounts for the Fire and Public Safety Department. The first
program that we would like to review is the Administration Fire Control
area. Members, the "A" account is the salary and wages. It starts on
Page 7-I. Member Victorino, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know I looking at this overall budget for
the administrative end. I think their. .. got most of their positions filled.
They have one Clerk-Typist and the increase is fairly in line so I
have ... 1'11 pass on this one. I'll wait till the ... get to the ... to the
firefighting area.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. During the break, one
question I had was answered as it relates to the "A" account.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Mahalo, Chair.
I want to ask the
Department, and because there so many documents to go through, maybe
you can quickly get to where I should be. But have you requested
expansion positions for mechanics for 'cause I know from when you ... you
folks first got your first mechanic which came from Public Works and he
became the mechanic for the Fire Department, since then you folks have
grown quite a bit in stations and equipment throughout the County.
And ... and I see you have one Mechanic I and one regular mechanic. Isn't
there a need, you know, as far as ... because I know you have a relationship
with the Public Works Highways garage section in the rural areas or
outside Central Maui. But are your mechanics still responsible for all the
equipment throughout the entire County?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department?
MR. BAL: Yes, they are. And as ... as we have grown throughout the ... the
County, the increase, recent increase because of this body, it. .. we're
planning to ... we're planning ... we're in the planning of having a
supervisor, probably promoting the one we have and having another
Mechanic I because someone needs to direct that. It's .. .I'd like to ask for
two but I'm gonna be .. .I'm gonna ask, you know, for one on the next
round because of what our priorities are here. We have been farming out.
We have been using Public Works on the outer islands and so forth, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Yeah. 1...1 would have to support
your idea of increasing that especially with a supervisor so that he can
supervise the maintenance program and the mechanics that do the work on
your equipment. But you don't. .. you don't have a request for an
additional position for the 2008?
MR. BAL: I do not at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And you plan to do that in the 2009?
MR. BAL: In the next round. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. What would be helpful for me in
order to support that would be if you could provide this body with
the ... because I know we used it in Public Works as well, your daily
equipment or truck inspections that are done and that shows deficiencies
and ... and ... and, you know, repairs and so forth .. That would give us
justification to support additional personnel because it'll show the need for
that. That if the deficiencies are not corrected in a timely manner, that'll
be evidence on those inspection reports and that'll give us justification to
support those expansion positions. So if you could do that, Chief, that
would be very helpful to this body.
MR. BAL: We can, we can supply that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions at this point.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And I guess I
can ask the Chief. I can go back to the question on ... on the positions
hecause on the infom1ation that we received from the Department of
Personnel, it shows a total of 23 vacant positions in the Department
currently. And that is in addition to the 10 positions they are asking for in
this budget round. So, perhaps if the Chief can address the 23 vacancies at
this point.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo, can we take up the one vacant position
in the Administration? We're gouna go by programs and we're in the
Administration program and when we come to FirelRescue and I think
that's the area that you looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Chair, I'm not sure what the question. Was it just on the
vacant position at the present time in administrative maintenance
program?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. You do show one vacant position as far as Clerk
Typist II or III?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yes. Thank you. I'd like to respond to that question for
Councilperson Mateo.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Excuse me, Chief, Member Mateo's question was to the
areas in the FirelRescue operation where you do have some vacancies
because of the movements from Fire Fighter I to Fire Fighter II to provide
staffing for your HazMat team. But we're in the administration right
now ... that one Clerk Typist III.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Okay. Thank you, Chair. I'll address that one position,
that Clerk Typist III. We have gone through the process which is consists
of having the eligible list, conduct the interviews and at this time, have
completed that process. We have a target date of April 16th to fill the
vacancy in the administrative maintenance program.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just a comment from the Chair. Have the
Department ever consider a fiscal officer to handle your financial area as
well as the different programs that you have?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Chair. Your consideration is well-taken. There
has been greater discussion as the Department continues to grow and
absorb more responsibilities not only within the fire operations side but
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also on the administration part of the Department. That would probably
be something that the Department would really 1'd like to see either in the
upeoming fiscal years.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama, have any questions in
regards to salary and wages on the administration side?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: None, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go into the "B" account, operations.
Victorino, questions?

Membcr

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time, sir.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I was gonna ask the Chief. . .I heard in
somebody's earlier comments about updating your Strategic Plan, Chief.
Was I.. .was I correct, for this summer? This fall?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That's ... that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, I just was wondering. Can you tell us where .. .is
it in your administrative budget where you have put some funds in case
you need professional or ... outside services to assist the Department in this
update? You know, normally you ... you would see it in .. .in the maybe
professional services or. .. and yet the ... you know, professional servIces
you have it pretty static at 15,000 on Page 7-5, Chief.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Hokama, in that particular item for the Strategic Plan, it
would be, in what we have it, in Page 7-4 as 6132 would show that in
professional services for the Strategic Plan.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank, thank ... so out of that $39,000 rounded
off, Chief, how much do you anticipate using for. .. for the plan update?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: For. .. we're ... we're asking, I believe on that ... just a
second, let me just look at my reference page on this. On the Strategic
Plan, we got 10,000, yes, 10,000 is that request.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And then, Chief, you know, one thing I recall
in .. .in the
, you using the national, I guess, accreditation
standards to try and meet for. .. for Maui Fire Department? Is that still the
goal, meeting the national standards?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Hokama, you're correct on that. In order for the
Department to achieve the accreditation, we would need to abide or be in
some compliance with the national standards.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we can appreciate the Department's work
in this area, Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Does ... does the national standards make
differentiation between urban city core areas vershus ... versus the rural
areas? Because we're a County that has both. You know, if...l hate to
eal1 it Wailuku-Kahului because it's Wailuku and Kahului. It's not
Wailuku-Kahului but some people look at it as one giant urbanized area.
And then we have the outskirts, yeah, Keanae, Hana, we have Lanai,
Hoolehua, Puko'o, Maunaloa, Molokai whereby it's more rural. So does
the Strategic Plan reflect and make adjustments because some of the
standards if it's all for city, I always say it's ... it wouldn't be fair to hold
those standards for the rural areas. Because it's a different situation,
different requirements, and we just ask if you can respond to, or give us
comment, please.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you again, Mr. Hokama. The ... the questions you
ask is really relevant to this Department, especial\ y if we ... as we try to
move forward. And not because we ... we want to but because the need for
us to be progressive in the area of. .. of fire service. There are standards
that, as you mentioned, do address for urban, urban/rural, and then
residential and rural/residential. There are stur ... standards.
And I think you shared some good thoughts because for us as we re-visit
the Strategic Plan, there are performance measures that we want
to ... which was included one in this particular budget for you to look at
where we've ... put our performance out that in 90 percent of the time, can
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we respond appropriately from the station. And that's been the ... the
measure that we've been able to track with data to support that. And ... and
in the budget summary, does provide that information for us that
90 percent of the time, we were able to respond to that emergency within
three minutes.
The point I'm trying to draw on that is exactly that. lfwe're in Lanai City
and we have a fire down Manele, that's not practical at all. So you know I
think that we're on the same thought process that you have as we look at
the standards that they're not a one shoe fit all. Excuse for that, lack of a
hetter word. But. .. we will look at those standards appropriately.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I just would say ... say that I can support
you infon11ing us and letting us know as you update your plan, how you
approach the different regions of the County because r. ..I would agree one
size does not fit all.
And 1 can share with my Committee Members this afternoon that when it
becomes like a brush fire on Lanai, 1...1 think it's appreciated by the
County but you know Castle & Cooke is gonna respond with their water
tankers, their grading equipment and what not because it's their island too.
And ... and ... and you know, my thing is we just need to work out the
protocols so they don't get in the way of the Department's efforts but yet
it's just part of the history from the time we were a volunteer fire
department and we moved to now professional firefighters. But the
community or the company still feels to assist and we know they got
equipment, they got manpower, they know the island. They know the
zones and so I just would say I appreciate your efforts to work with them.
And then when ... when we next round, Chairman, I would have another
area of questions. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Molina, any questions in regards
to budget details on operations.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: The account, no, none.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No. Member Medeiros:
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
Administration?

Sorry, Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, "B" account.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, okay. None at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNClLMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. And I would be interested
in getting information, detail 7-5 (end of tape 4B - 3:18 p.m.) to fire
maintenance garage. Because we don't have anything in front of us that
shows us the Department's vehicle counts, specifically, because a lot of
your new vehicles are advanced in terms of computer capability. And I'm
just wondering how the need for servicing these, particularly the new
equipment, is being addressed with the two mechanics that you have on
board?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Department?
MR. BAL: Councilman Mateo, what we've dealt with over the past and getting
information, especially on our new trucks, we ... the only way we were
able to get the cer! ... download the software, the information that we need
to deal with is that each of our mechanics had to go through the
company ... the company's training. That's the only way they would allow
for that information to ... software to be downloaded in our computer. And
as such, in these ... in this new age, as most of you know, it has to be tied
into a laptop or whatever, what have you. And then the code is spoken
for.
I, last ... two months ago, one of our mechanics was sent to ... to Oahu to
attend the Cummings engine clinic along with the transmissions.
And ... and it's a .. .it's a combined component that every new one, every
different series, every different horsepower changes altogether. Now, they
did 80 hours in classroom down there, lot of practical hands-on classroom
and that was one phase. The next phase is for Detroit Diesel. After that is
Cat.
In the interim, we have local representatives that are able to do that for us.
And ... and that's what we do when we need to we go out to those
representatives and have them deal with that.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So you all ... you also have an aging fleet.
You have a good number of the older vehicles. And you still got the two
mechanics and you've got the three ... the three islands and just the actuals
for the Department's ability to service in .. .in 2006, your actuals were in
terms ofmechanieal repairs, 350 that ... that was done. But we don't know
the severity of those repairs nor do we have a dollar value on the repairs.
So my concern is when you take a look at what's showing in our Fiscal
Year 2008 budget, I don't know, one, ifit .. .ifit's adequate because of the
requirements. I don't know if you are short staffed because of the new
demands on the Department because you continuously ask for more
expensive apparatuses and more vehicles that are costly. So I don't know
if you're doing yourself justice in being able to look at your ... your actual
needs. Because you do have a 15,000 increase in your .. .in your .. .in your
contract services that you're gonna be seeking. So I don't know where the
balance is for your Department in terms of taking care and meeting the
Department's needs.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Department?
MR. BAL: Would you like to ask me the question?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Are you adequately staffed?
MR. BAL: In .. .in .. .in this case, because we do have a plan on replacement of
equipment and we do have a limited life, so to speak, and we also buy the
best equipment and we've been ... we've been very happy with the
performance of this equipment to actually run the full term of ten years,
drive train. And then we've been running them by Federal standards of
fifteen years all along this ... this term. And this ... these equipment.. .this
equipment has been performing very well even into the release status of
20 years. And at times, we do run into problems. We've had catastrophic,
sometimes, problems and then there ... we've had to deal with them as we
go along which we have done so. The staffing .. .! ... r. .. I will need another
mechanic definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So Chairman, if possible, we could
request the Department provide to us an indication as to that specific need.
r. .. I heard earlier the reference to the use of Public Works mechanics to
help assist with some of their repair needs. That in itself... the ... takes
away the Public Works mechanic from perhaps doing their kuleana when
they've gotta assist another department in doing specific repairs and
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maintenance on ... on another department's facilities ... uh ... uh ... equipment.
So I think I'd like to request the Department provide us with that
particular information as well. And Chainnan, could 1.. . could I continue
in another area?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Before you do that, staff if you could include also how
much work is contracted out for repair and maintenance. Thank you. Go
ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, excuse me.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask that as part of the request if you would
consider maybe a component regarding time and motion studies. In
the ... from the private sector, I think you understand what I'm asking for.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that might be able to assist us in making a
decision on the consideration.
CHAIR PONTAILLA: The numbers, yeah. Thank you. Member Mateo
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. The other area I'd .. .I'd
be interested in getting information on is relative to travel. I believe in
Detail 7-A, Travel, subcode 6201, there is a request for $106,800 for travel
in Fiscal Year '06. That ... that value was 19,218. In Fiscal Year '07, it
was 33,500. And this year's request is for 106,800 which is an addition of
$73,500 more. Ifperhaps the Department can tell us specifically what that
$73,000 increase is inclusive of?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Councilman Mateo. I guess
for clarification, this is in 911420 training in HazMat materials under
Travel, sub-object 6201, airfare and transportation. Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.

-92-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Need a second here to turn to the appropriate
page for my response. In the HazMat ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 7-8.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Budget Detail, Page 7-8, program is for trammg, the
description is for HazMat. Additional training funds, Index code 91420,
Sub-object code 6201, total request $58,300. These funds will be used for
necessary HazMat and weapons of mass destruction training, materials
that are updated and on an annual basis and for HazMat special operations
personnel to attend professional development, training seminars,
conferences in and out of state. These additional funds are to help
Department again to achieve the goals and objectives providing update
reference training materials providing necessary training for the HazMat
company. It also benefits the Department on train the trainer programs for
proficiency and accuracy in teaching courses both to the members of the
Department and the public as well as Department persormel.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So in essence then, you're not...you're not...the
training opportunities you're sending just a few at a time instead of
bringing a trainer in to provide that training?
MR. KAUPALOLO: In this particular case, it. . .it may be so that we would bring
in the trainer to that. In this particular, also in 6201 I believe, the total
amount of 106,800 also reflects CISM training or critical incident stress
management training request for that program.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much. And Chief, if you
can just respond to just the ... the ... my last question for now. Again,
having to do with travel. It is the travel out of district, Molokai, Lanai,
and Hana, and there ... you know, because we don't really see the
expenditures for Fiscal Year 2007. There is a $20,000 figure being
shown. Could you provide us continued info ... additional information on
the use of that $20,000 travel fund?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. If you could steer me to the page
number that you're talking about.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Thank you, Chief. I believe it's on 7-24.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. You're correct. This is under 911015, Travel
out of state, Molokai, Lanai, Hana travel, sub-object 6226. Just a second.
I'm so ... 6201, I'm sorry. I stand corrected on that. Airfare. On this
particular case, we have pretty much been very appreciative of the
opportunity to have this travel... travel funds to bring in our firefighters
from both Lanai, Molokai, and Hana to receive training. We have
continued to use this fund and will continue for the rest of the budget cycle
to use the fund appropriately to bring in or send instructors to Molokai to
provide the training to the out. .. outer district department.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So ... so Chief, the fund is actually being used?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the breakdown is by the end of... in a ... in a
little bit, you have expended this fund altogether?
MR. KAUPALOLO: I'm .. .I'm not sure on the finances because sometimes this
is just what we have upfront. We might be a month back. But we are
forwarding upcoming training. We have upcoming other meetings that are
being conducted, so we will be using that fund to go ahead and bring in
the out. .. outer island fire personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. What. . .in utilizing the funds, then the
consideration is not heavily weighed on bringing the trainer over versus
bringing the men over? Can you kinda like tell us what the priority is with
the Department?
MR. KAUPALOLO: We have had a good example of this that probably we can
just look on would be our task force training that we utilized our burn
trailer equipment. We bring in the entire crew from Molokai to train here
at that. .. at that burn trailer site. And this is all the crews about Puko'o,
Hoolehua, and Kaunakakai and that's all three watches.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And let. .. and my last question in this
area, Chairman. Thank you. And ... and I'm just gonna give you an
example and can you tell me if this is appropriate for use of these funds?
you ... you currently have firefighters, recently one from Lanai and one
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from Molokai that comes to provide their services on a daily work basis
with you here. Their transportation costs, does that come out of this fund
or is there an additional fund from the Department that pays for their
travel to this island?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department?
MR. BAL: If1...ifl may. This ... this fund, as you probably recall, was set up by
the former Councilman from Molokai and this is only for Molokai
residents when they have to go out for whether they are training or going
to work. I'd .. .I would like to see maybe yourself present the bill to allow
for the same expenditures of Maui people having to man Molokai
positions and use ... be able to use this fund. We're limited to what we can
do.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
Molokai, Lanai, and Hana.

But the ... but the description

IS

for

MR. BAL: Yes. The outlying ... the hardship stations is what we call them.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. So is this the fund that these individuals'
transportation costs having been coming out from? Or they pay their own
transportation to this island?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, again, Councilman Mateo.
If my memory serves me correctly, when Councilman Kawano put this in
and this was way prior to my inception as a Chief, the understanding that
this was to assist the outside island's fire personnel and provide them an
opportunity to come to Maui to have the training. Sometimes it was pretty
hard to have a training class on Molokai for reasons of, you know, we
couldn't get a full slate on the attendance for the instructor or the
instructor would ... would ... would not be available for that. So we would
bring them also to attend the training that they would need. But it was
mainly for that purposes to bring firefighters over for training unless I'm
incorrect.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 1.. .1...don't know how else to ask so I'm still
not getting an ... a direct answer to my question, so I will pass at this time,
Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Maybe you should put it in
writing and direct it to the Chair and then I'll direct it to the Department.
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COUNCILMEM8ER MATEO: Thank you
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any more questions on the "8" account for
the Fire Control Administration Maintenance program?
Member
Victorino. Questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: On the "8" account.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the operations?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Operations activity.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. No, no. I think all the questions been
asked. Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan, I'm hoping that this is the right area so if
you need to make your ruling.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Well, we are 7-2, 7-3 at the time right now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I...I...I just...I'm trying .. .I'm trying to tie in
Department of Management, particular with the MIS/GIS people because
we've been told and so I'm gonna ask the Chief. We were told from
Department of Management, they're under Director Morrison, Division
which is the GIS/MIS portion, that one of the requests they're having
Chief, Chiefs, is the need to have another GIS analyst to assist Police, Fire
and ... Fire Department, Civil Defense for the collection of and maintaining
da ... data and to help pro ... direct GIS support to County emergency
services. Can you tell us what is the role that you expect out of this
position to help your operations?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you again, Mr. Hokama. Recently, we were ... we
were involved with a data center project that was particular to =---::----:-by MIS and maybe at some part the components involving GIS. In the
conceptual understanding that we had, each depart. .. each department
involved in this would ... would need to identity and provide input as to
how we would be involved in it. How it relates to this particular
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from ... request from, you know, MIS or GIS, in this case, that we would
probably benefit from it all in terms of the data center. .. data sharing, data,
you know, compilation and just the overall data part of it is how I...I
perceive our part to be in.
The other component to that in the data center was the components of a
standalone type of dispatch center that would serve as either a primary or a
secondary which is somewhat not in ... in ... in tune. So I'm thinking that
the data, GIS personnel, would allow us to be able to link in
through ... through one particular data management center that would allow
us to ... to run how we would fit in the Department would be we would be
able to run our own data off of that to provide the firefighters the
information they need if they would need to respond to an incident. Kind
of a real shoddy and not really firm picture but that's my understanding of
how you really ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this being driven from your Department or is this
being from the Department of Management?
MR. KAUPALOLO: This ... this is not something that we're ... we're driving. We
are gonna be a component of it if it does materialize and so we're trying to
be proactive and share thoughts.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And this Committee is just trying to
understand it because there's a lot of overlapping requ~when I say
overlapping requests, it's impacting more than just the originating
rcquesting department. Management Department is asking but it's ... but
it's gonna tie in you, Civil Defense, and Police. And so I'm trying to
understand what is your role and what is your understanding, because next
they asking us for a GPS space station that would also be used to provide
accuracy with location of roadways utilities as well as, I was told, we
would be able to "Big Brother" County vehicles and know exactly where a
County vehicle is at all times. So that should a call come, the center
would be able to locate a County vehicle. So it it's a fire truck that is
close ... even closer to the response site, that it could be re-directed instead
of going to the station which may be even farther away than an existing
County vehicle, Fire Department vehicle, that's already on the road. So, is
this something that you folks are supporting and ... and embracing or you
folks have resistance to this?
MR.KAUPALOLO: Chair?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for that question,
Mr. Hokama. We are in support of that. I...I believe that preparing for
the future and involving all the components that need to ... to provide that
proper response should we need to, the Department would be in support of
that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm happy to hear that, Chief. My last question, and
this again coming from Department of Management, is-and this is
through MIS now, Chief, they're requesting some additional money for a
new fire reporting system. Can you tell us the need for this new reporting
system? Is .. .is this part of a State-wide effort with all the chiefs in
response to maybe like the last earthquake incident or is this just an
outdated system that needs replacing?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Department.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. I'm gonna say, Mr. Hokama, that that
particular request was in our previous FY '07 budget. We are close to, if
not, providing that vendor for that. .. for that service. And the gist behind
the whole thing is that it will enhance the Department's four programs.
That was the key that we tried to provide a ... or obtain a software that
would ... the previous one we had just really looks at fire data, fire
operations. When we re-evaluated our system, we looked at it and said we
needed to get something that was conducive to the operations we have and
yet able to address the administrative needs that we have on that and
which would be the paperwork. And at the same time, look in the future.
How would this system help us? So, if...ifyou'd like to, I have Assistant
Chief Alan Cordeiro, who's been spearheading that program for us and
could give you an update.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That might be helpful, Mr. Chair, only becauseokay, what we ... we just heard from you, Chief, is that, if this is something
you requested in the '07 budget, you guys working on it. But yet, we are
being asked in the upcoming budget from Department of Management for
the money. So is this really supposed to be in Fire, this request?
MR. KAUPALOLO: If I may, and someone may clarify and correct me on that.
But ... but I believe ... when it goes into MIS, these computer kinds of
equipment or software, that monies got ... gets transferred into their budget
account and then they do the acquisition part. We ... we I believe
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bring ... we just provide the program. 1...I see Chief Cordeiro commg
down. Maybe he can share little bit more.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief Cordeiro.
MR. CORDEIRO: Chair, Commission [sicJ, Assistant Chief Alan Cordeiro. It's
the
software that we getting ready for this year. It was a
]] 0,000, I think, that we're trying to accomplish. And what this is it'll tie
us up with the rest of the State. Everybody else in the State is running on
this type of software. We were behind and had a different type. So we're
upgrading it. I'm not sure what amount they're asking for, for this year
but
to pay for the technical support and maintenance of this
software annually that we have to do.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Are they ... they ... they ... under Department of
Management, they asking for $] 0,000 and all it says is new fire reporting
system ...
MR. CORDEIRO: Yeah. That would be the annual maintenance and service fees
so when there's technical support and you have to call up to the mainland,
that's the amount of money they gonna ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But the actual program came through Fire
Department -MR. CORDEIRO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:

_ _ _-'program?

MR. CORDEIRO: But they're managing for us so we work together. ..
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Now 1.. .I .. .I ... that really makes it a lot
clearer, Chief. I was just wondering, you know, whether it belongs in
Management or it should be with Fire, and exactly what is this new
reporting system because we have a lot of expanded requests.
And ... and ... and, again, I'm .. .for me, just myself, I'm trying to tie in the
dots between the departments because it's relating to you but it's coming
from Management.
MR. CORDEIRO: I understand.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you so much.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. And before ... well, let me
start with, Chief, on Page 7-4 and 7-5, Account 911206, Public Safety
Commission, Sub-object code 6132, Professional Services. What does
that include that it jumped from '06 at about little over 5,000 to 15,000?
What. .. what is that fund used for?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you. I'm gonna just clarifY that. We're on ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Page 7-5.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Page 7-4?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: 5.
MR. KAUPALOLO: 5.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, it starts on 4 but actually the number is
on 5.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay. And this is regarding 911008 ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No. Sub-object code 6132.
MR. KAUPALOLO: 6132.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Professional Services.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Professional Services.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Okay. Thank you.
question? Again, I'm sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. It went from 5,700 to 15,000. I was
just wondering what that in ... includes. I mean what kind of professional
services for the Public Safety Commission?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you.
Tbe professional services we ... at the
commission hearing, we have a clerk stenographer that we need to pay.
We also have one, two, three commissioners that are from the outside
islands that do need to come over monthly, for their air. .. air services, air
cost. Out there together the other costs would be travel by the commission
to the outside islands to conduct commission meetings on Lanai and
commission meetings on Molokai. And this is a normally a 10-12
contingent of personnel that travel to the outside islands.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So Sub-object code 6132 and 6201 does the
same thing for travel?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Then under account
911214 on the same page, fire maintenance, garage materials and supplies,
Sub-object code 6138, R&M, which I assume is repair and maintenance,
services and contracts. We went from 361 in '06 to 100 in '07 to 15,000
for '08. And ... what is that purchase for us~
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. KAUPALOLO:
Page 7-5.

Thank you.

I'm gonna confirm that again.

We're on

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. KAUPALOLO: 911214.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Under services, Sub-object eode 6138. This item is the
description for in the administrative maintenance program, description for
small engine maintenance program. The request is for 15,000. Funds will
be used for ongoing service and maintenance for essential small engine
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tools utilized at each station by each company. Repairs and service for
these tools assure proper, safe, and effective operations at emergencies and
at fire stations.
Without
this
increase ... without
the
increase
of
this
appropriated ... appropriation for maintenance, companies would have to
do without vital fire rescue tools due to the engine or attachment failures
or experience longer repairs due to priority workload of the mechanic shop
on the apparatus. Basically translated that some of the equipment may not
be properly maintained or serviced and this would assist in providing that
small engine maintenance repair program. You're probably familiar with
the small engines, the jaws of life is one of the more predominant that
people know about.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And finally, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. And that brings me back to the
previous point I was trying to make that maybe we need more personnel in
the maintenance section of the Fire Department so that we don't have to
contract out so much of their repairs and services. And that.. .and ... and,
Chair, I was remiss to get your approval to ask the ... the Department to
submit those inspect ... (end of tape SA - 3:47p.m.) it's all right with you
to this body.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Fine. Just so long we don't. .. Iet me put it across ... just
so long we don't micro-manage the Department, okay?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And this is to justify additional position.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay. Fine.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thanks, Chief. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions.

- 102-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Mateo. Thank you.
account which is the equipment account.

Let's go to the "C"

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, just one quick one, please.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is Page 7-4, Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: 7-4?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, under administration, under utilities. We have
$290,000 tor water and then you have zero tor electricity. So, we ... just so
we can get one quick understanding. Each of your stations, the Kahului
station, Kula has some amounts for ... for electricity and some for water.
And I guess that it's the ... the station's personal needs. Under this one,
under your administrative budget, can ... can you tell us, regarding utilities,
this ... this general use, please.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I'm gonna
reference again. We're on Page 7-4, 911008, Administration all the way
through -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 6178, Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: --6 ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I ...
MR. KAUPALOLO: 6178.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. $290,000, water.
MR. KAUPALOLO: I'm not very sure, Mr. Hokama. This is .. .I'm thinking that
this is an accounting that we would look at on a probably a departmentwide. The amount seems to be one that's rather high for a single. So
administration, I think, that's the question why the 290 that's to address
water that we're assessed or charged for the Department on billing.
Maybe, someone else can verify that for me. It seems large 'cause it
seems that that's the kind of...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I...we just trying to understand it, Chief, you
know. 'Cause 1. .. 1. .. still notice that within your each station, you know,
you have an amount for utilities, electricity and water. And so I'm just
curious for this big .. .it kinda stands out, yeah, $290,000 water.
MR. KAUPALOLO: I concur. It does stand out. If...if you would, the
Department would like to provide that answer for you in ... in a response or
writing.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be fine, Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, any more
questions in regards to the "B" account? If not, we go into the equipment.
Member Mateo, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, the ... the only interest I would have in
the equipment would be the purchase of the ... the vehicle for one of the
Chiefs at 70,000 ... 70,000.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Department?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. If you could assist me and your
page that you're on so I could respond to the proper sub-object for you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. 7-6.
MR. KAUPALOLO: 7-6?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Administration, Fire Control.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. This is 911008, Administration,
Fire Control, Sub-object 7 ... second ... thank you. Okay. This is Budget
Detail 7-6, Program Administration Maintenance, description 4X4 vehicle,
Operations Assistant Chief, Index code 911008, Sub-object code 7040.
Total request $70,000. This full-size 4X4 SUV is necessary for the Fire
Operations Division Chief and is intended for the expansion, AC positions
allocated in FY '05. The Fire Operations AC needs to respond to level
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one and level two fire emergency situations. In addition, he can
effectively manage fire operations division providing command functions
supervision for officers and firefighters at the emergency scene.
Procurement will include state of. .. will include response lights, sirens,
radios, mode data terminal with a data 911 computer system, a rear mobile
command module, a scene safety lights. The specialized equipment is
essential for mobile command capabilities. Without approval of this
request, we would continue to use the backup firs!.. .the backup
emergency response vehicle that is continually incurring costly repairs and
maintenance costs.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And ... and I'm sure you ... you spec'd the vehicle
itself so was there ... didn't you find anything else that would have been
just as appropriate?
MR. KAUPALOLO: The vehicle cost on that I'm gonna defer to the Deputy
Chief. The specs and the procurement is .. .is done with the vehicle policy
plan that we have in place to meet the criterias of both the ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chief... uh ... Chief, thank you. I don'!...I don't
need the specs, yeah. I was just. . .I was just alarmed when I look at the
request for vehicles ranging in the $70,000 ranges for chiefs because, you
know, throughout the years we're gonna get additional requests for
additional positions in your personnel division. And I'm just kinda scared
that we're gonna continue to have requests for additional vehicles that
keep coming up at these ... at these alarming rates. So I just, you know, I
just wanted to comment of my concern of the cost factors in these
specialized vehicles with all the bells and whistles. Thank you.
MR. KAUPALOLO:
Mr. Mateo.

Mr. Chair, if I could comment or provide data for

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Mr. Mateo, the ... the cost of the vehicle is
actually like almost 50 percent of the request. The other cost that's above
is actually for, as you mentioned, the bells and whistles.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, Chair. And Chief, do you drive a vehicle
like this as the ... as the ... the Chief Fire and Health and Safety leader in
this community? Do you drive a $70,000 vehicle?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: You kuow, I'm not sure. [drive a large car that at that time
may have equate to those values that if wc were to purchase one today.
1...I do have a vehicle that will allow me to respond to these fires. This
particular. .. l wanna share then maybe just so we get a better insight as to
the ... the need for this.
We've had four major fires. We've had the great Maalaea, huge tire that
clogged up this entire community on the West side and this side going
work. We've had the Polipoli fire that seared everybody up on the
mountainside. We've had the Kahikinui fire. I eould relate to the
Molokai fire that we recently had and also to Laie. So this particular
individual.. .it doesn't have to be Chief Cordeiro but whoever sits in that,
he assumes the command of that division and will need to respond. He
needs to go there. The car that he has right now, he's doing the best
to ... to respond with.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And just to ... just to be real clear. [don't
really care who drives the vehicle, I'm just concerned about the cost of the
vehicle. Thank you.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. At this time, the Chair
would call a short recess ... .(gavel . ..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:57 p.m.
4:05 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: .. .(gavel. .. Thank you for that break. The Budget
and Finance Committee meeting is now reconvened. At last, we were on
the "C" account in regards to Administration Maintenance Program. Any
more questions to the "C" account?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is equipment, so can ... can ... would you allow
questions regarding under equipment that would also be either
replacement or expansion, Chainnan?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Would be both. What you see on sheet 7-6.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
administrative ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Department.

Okay.

Yeah.

You wanna just focus on this one

And we're gonna take the rest of the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chainnan. I have no
questions at. .. at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No questions on that?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
"A" account.

Okay.

Thank you.

We go into training program.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainuan.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: They're asking tor an additional Clerk Typist 1IJ.
They already have one. Chief, give us some understanding for this new
request, please. Additional understanding.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. This would
be on 7-7. Second, let me get my page. This would be program in
training. Position would be a Clerk Typist III, Training in HazMat, Index
code 1911420. This would be for a total request of 22,012. This position
is needed to accomplish the overall goals, objectives of the HazMat and
special operations division and assist in the daily clerk or task that hinders
the ability of the HazMat Officer and Fire Fighter III staff to accomplish
higher priority issues that need to be addressed. The operations staff is
comprised of a MFD medical officer, a HazMat specialist, and in
combination with the Training Bureau staff also responds to provide
logistic and rehabilitation efforts for at all large scale fires. The position
would definitely provide service benefits in tenus of allowing the HazMat
Officer and his staff to take care of the program's projects such as
cer. .. the certification, instructing of personnel. The support that this clerk
or position provides would have a direct impact on the Strategic Plan.
With the overload of filing, recordkeeping, maintenance, inventory of
equipment, and making appointments, sctting up course schedules,
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research and development, it has been very difficult for the personnel in
HazMat to address other critical priority issues without letting these
clerical duties fall behind or, if not, become a issue.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. You fully staffed in this division
at this time, Chief, or you have vaeancies?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Hokama, wh ... wh ... what...um ... in the, thc HazMat
division?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Training HazMat division. You got nine positions.
You fully stam~d at this time?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Yes. Yes, we are.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
questions?

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

Member Victorino,

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In the area of trammg, do you feel
this ... this statfthat you have here is adequate to continue the development
of your Department, especially seeing that, you know, as we grow, more
trainees come into the program, more training is necess ... necessitated.
You know, you may have a full HazMat group but constant training,
constant changes in the industry. Do you feel that this group is enough or
eventually you ... you feel that you may we ... be wanting to add more
personnel -CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Department.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --in the training division, now?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. I'm
gonna be very, I guess, selfish in a way and ... and answer your question
with a, you know, positive, yes, that we can always use more personnel in
our training. We can always expand the training that we need to provide
for the firefighters or just to meet the latest trainings that ... that is out there
or should it...it become necessary for us. So it...it does ... the Department
always feels that there is the need for the training and staff.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. I appreciate. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Molina, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: None.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Any more questions on the "A" account?
None. Go to the "B" account which is the operating activity. Member
Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Mr. Chair, not at this time.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I know Mr. Mateo asked about the airfare
transportation of this division's program. There's a big jump, Chiefs, in
the training fees from 1,000 to 42,000. Can you explain to the Committee
what type of training you anticipate for this division?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. If you could clarify for me ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 7-8 on the Details. We're looking at 6230 under
Hazardous Materials division.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Okay. Thank you, at...this is our request of
Budget Detail, Page 7-8, Program and Training. We have a request for an
EMS development program, Index 911255, Sub-object code 6230, a
request for 36,000. Funds will support computerized online based
continuing medical education. Funds will also cover registration fee for
the national certification requirement. The funding will allow us to
achieve the national first responders' standards as defined by U.S.
Department of Transportation. We will be able to be in compliant with the
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Federal government standards
Department currently provides.

III

terms of scope of care that the

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Currently the nine peep ... people you have in this
division, have they been certified?
MR. KAUPALOLO: To my understanding, yes, they have been certified. In fact,
I believe we are to some compliance, we ... except for a few that werc
probably on vacation or for whatever reason, would need to or make up,
would need to be certified. But I would say, with confidence, 95 percent
to 98 percent have met compliance.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
How long is good ... how long does .. .is the
certification good for? Is it an annual thing? Every two years?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: My understanding for our cards that we had the program is
what we are recognized, and you could use the word certified, is good for
two years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
program.

And then they go through another re-training

MR. KAUPALOLO: Re ... re-cert program. That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And that's ... sent. .. that's done all on the
mainland, Mr. .. Mr. Kaupalolo, Chief?
Does the training and
re-certification is all done out of state?
MR. KAUPALOLO: This particular training that we do, we can do it all
computerized online. So it allows us to be able to actually reduce
expenses in terms of bringing the personnels all the way in to the Kahului
training center to have their re-certs done. The computer online-based
program allows them to conduct it on duty during the training sessions at
the station. In the past, we have utilized that other method of bringing
everyone in. And it was pretty costly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If you had a HazMat specialist on ... at the Lanai
station, he could do it from that station?
MR. KAUPALOLO: If the ... the training is a computer-based, log-in training,
they ... and we have ... we have computers at the station for them that they
could log on to that particular program and complete their certifications.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That sounds great, Chief. Thank you. Chainnan,
thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama ... uh, Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No more questions.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions, just a comment. I'm very happy to
see you doing online training. It allows people to do it at their own time
and convenience. And certainly the cost of not sending them away and
makes it available to everybody, I th ... I think that's a great idea. [support
it.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Member Baisa.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, we're going to the "C" account
which is the equipment. Page 7-10. Member Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Only one item that is ter. .. kind of interesting.
And that's, of course, the $23,000 camera. Maybe you can tell us what
you gonna do with it?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Again ... give me a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's 7-10.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It's 7 ...
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. I have it on 7-10. I'm merely trying to do my
reference on this part. I beg your indulgence on that one. Here we arc.
Thank you. This is on item Budget Detail 7-10, Program in Training,
description wireless infra-red camera/trans-receiver for HazMat, Index
code 911255, Sub-object code 7035, total request 23,000.
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The funds will be used to purchase an infra-red camera with the capacity
of transmitting the real time live images to a monitor at or near the
command post.
This equipment will provide the opportunity for
technicians outside the hot zone to simulate ... to simultaneously, excuse
me, work with the entry team to provide information, data on a hazardous
material or WMD device, or in a (acronym) CBRNE which stands for
chemical, biological, radiological, nuclear explosive event.
This equipment reduces the ... the waiting time caused by the transition of
the entry teams into and out of the established pelimeters and
decontamination to see what is in the hot spot zone. And which results in
a reduction of time to start an ample attempt to mitigate such high-impact
incidents. This actually would allow them to not be exposed within the
hot zone and yet be able to make an assessment and address that in a
proper way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Molina? Member
Hokama? Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions, sir.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. The next program is the Fire Rescue
Operations program. Members, any questions to the "A" account?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I...I guess if we're on the Fire Rescue
Operations now, I guess that's my question that I've been waiting to get
answered is, you have presently show of the 23 vacant positions you have,
we have 20 coming out of that Department. And I understand sometimes
about transfers but you have 15 vacancies on Fire Fighter I which is the .. .I
guess, the recruits coming in, yeah? So I guess my question is, how do
you anticipate filling these? Because when you have large vacancies, I
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think that then, with sick, vacation, and all that really puts a crimp on ... on
the manpower and then also leads to a lot of overtime which [ don't have
any problem with overtime when necess ... necessitated. But how will you
be tilling that, Chief, as far as your positions?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief.
MR.

KAUPALOLO:
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Currently, the
Department ... currently, the Department has a total nine of 29
vehicle ... uh ... vacancies.
One in the Prevention and one III
Administration, in the Fire Operations, we have 27. Of the 27, 18 recruits
will begin their training on May I st. That would leave us with nine
vacancies after May 1st.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, with that...with that group coming on,
knowing that your operations admin you gonna have to put six expansion
positions as far as Fire Fighters II, right? I know it's the next area but it's
all inter-connected as far as every time you add positions and you move
them over, that leaves vacancies in Fire Fighter I, generally speaking.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Victorino, that's correct. When the nine so-called
positions in the Fire Operations ... Fire Rescue Operations, if they are
allocated, would raise the total up to 18 until those positions are filled.
And then we would have the nine standing vacancies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, it. . .it .. .I know you trying to
catch up and ... and never really get ahead but, you know, you do have a
good program going. And I thank you, Chief. And thank you, Mr.Chair.
I appreciate the ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Member Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Not on "A" account, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank ... thank you, Chairman. On the .. .!
guess, the "A" account on the expansion positions. I guess, Members, we
got 7-22, the request for the Battalion Chiefs and the Firefighters. Am
I. .. am I too far ahead, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: What's that?
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Am I too far ahead on the ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: You're not, no.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: All right. This is the "A" account, yeah? I just
wanna make sure.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Chief, you know on your narrative that
you gave us that pretty much describes the reason why you need these six
Firefighter positions to assist the Battalion Chiefs. Can you just tell us
basically where these people are gonna be going -- to what stations and
why the need for the additional Battalion Chiefs 'cause I know it mentions
in here the Firetighters will assist the ... provide relief for the Battalion
Chiefs, but can you tell us the ... the need for the three additional Battalion
Chiefs and where these individuals are gonna be assigned to?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chiet?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Molina. At
presently, we are gonna use the word poised to address where these
positions will be going. We have a tentative plan to have them at the
Wailea station which has the infrastructure the ... the facilities there to
house them in there. That would be ... and the other would be the existing
Kahului station would be the other. The long term is really look at
strategically placing that particular division further on the West side.
That's the thinking, not really set in motion. But we would use the current
facility that has the infrastructure there which is the Wailea.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And ... and as far as the Battalion Chiefs
the ...
MR. KAUPALOLO: The Battalion Chiefs, there's a ... there's quarters there also
for them to just move into that facility.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right. But you have a short ... you're short on
Battalion Chiefs too and that's the reason you need three more?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Um ... that's ... that's correct. We ... we're ... we ... we have
sort of implemented the division at different times. When we had the
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large fires, more so, the level one and level two response was necessary.
It behooved and overwhelmed the Battalion Chief on duty for Countywide
that he would have that operations in front of him and the Countywide
operations. So we did implement the second division and it does work.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Chief, I just need some
clarification. On Fire Fighter III, that used to be the old engineering
position, the apparatus operator? Fire Fighter III.
MR. KAUPALOLO: The Fire Fighter Ills are your FAOs or. .. um ... ycah, in
prevention we have Fire Fighter Ills and in training.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And then, is it correct for me to say
that the Hana fire station is fully staffed?
MR. KAUPALOLO: It would be correct to say that based on the minimum
standards ... minimum manning policies that we have for this County.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Is .. .is that a five-personnel crew per shift?
MR. KAUPALOLO: In Hana and in most of our Maui County stations, that is
correct, except for one station which is Puko'o.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions.
CHAIR PONTANILA: Thank you. Members, any more questions in regards to
the "A" account? If not, the "B" account, Operations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, I would just ask that for most of your stations,
your. .. my only concern is that the ... whether or not you've budgeted
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enough for your utilities for. .. and ... and ... under materials, your fuel. You
know, whether I look at Makawao, whether I look at Lanai, whether [ look
at Wailea, when I look at, you know, under materials and supplies, which
is 6022, you folks have pretty much kept it static or. .. or flat. And then
when we look at Utilities, Sub-object code 6120, it's pretty much from the
current year, flat. And if you know a secret that you can share with all of
us how not to pay more for gas and power, you know, we need for you to
share that information with us.
MR. KAUPALOLO: I don't have any secret.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Chair. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I'm ... we would need to
look at it then. I'm sure there is increases and I'm sure (end of tape 5B 4:28 p.m.) So I. .. I would have to look at it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And ... and again, yeah, we wanna make sure
we give you enough resources 'cause no matter what, the Department
needs to respond when called upon and I just need the ... I wanna make the
men and women regardless of which station, you know. They ... they be
able to respond. So I just ask, that if this is the right numbers, let us know.
And if... there needs to be adjustments, let us know because we've just
had, Chairman, you're gonna need to help us, I guess Water Department
came in for a million dollar supplemental request for utility, one million
dollars more.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Wow.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So since sharing that with you, please take a look at
your utility and gasoline needs. Because on Lanai I'm sure we need to do
bulk on the County but Lanai is the ... we've cracked the $4 puka a long
time ago per gallon.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: I thank you, Mr. Hokama, for that comment.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Mr. Chair, and just to dovetail
on ... on ... on Council Chair Hokama's statements, you know, 1.. .even to
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my amazement there are many of the facilities which, for example, I'll just
take Napili. Last year on '06, they spent $3,757 on oil, gasoline and
diesel. And you guys project 2,006 this year and 2,006 next year. I didn't
realize gas prices had come down that much. So I...l would then warn
you because [ agree with Councilmember Chair ... uh ... Council Chair
Hokama. There are some here, that are, I think, kinda out of whack. And
with electricity also being dropped in some of the stations, I'm, like, you
guys use less power? You guys ... maybe a good secret that you should
share with everybody else, especially water.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Could ... could you give me your reference page? I just
wauna see that one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm on ... on reference Page ... for Napili .. .it
was 7-30, 1. .. no.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah,7-30. That is correct. 7 dash 30.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Maybe the general question to the Fire Department is to
look at all your stations in regards to your utility costs, electricity as well
as your gas, oil numbers. Some Departments have already come in, in
fact, with the supplemental of a million dollars just for electrical costs. So
if you could review that. And I think I speak for all of the Members here
that we should take a look at that. Thank you.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. For the
Members information, 7-31 in the Details on helicopter service. Chief,
you know in your narrative for the, I guess, looks like you were looking at
$180,000 increase. Am ... am I correct?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And, I guess it's in anticipation of, you know, a
higher cost. How did you folks come up with that because I looked in FY
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'06, you guys showed 538,000? In '07, was boosted up to 820,000, then
now you're looking at one million so 180,000 increase from the prior
fiscal year. How did you folks come up with that? Was that just
information passed on to you from the, I guess, the Air One helicopter
folks, I guess?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead, Chief.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. Thank you, Councilmember Molina. Actually,
we have some costs that we can share with you at this point. These are
relatively the cost incurred as of 6- '06 to 3-22- '07. Tentatively, we have a
total cost of699 ... I'm gonna say 700,000. We have a balance of 120,000.
We still have three months or more to go. Barring that nothing occurs and
just a contract balance, we don't get any big fires then 120,000 will last. If
we don't, then we probably need to come back to Council for some
support. The 180,000 we're asking was mainly, was because of this that
we ... we kinda projecting that we got three more months and we've
already spent the 108 ... 1 mean, the 820,000, or likely will. It would be
prudent for us to at least ask for some monies in there in anticipation of
larger fires or ... (inaudible) ... in the County.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I guess as we approach the summer months,
too, yeah.
MR. KAUPALOLO: And we haven't approached that, you're correct.
haven't approached the summer months yet.

We

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I was actually thinking might be even a
higher projection you had than a 180,000 because of that then. So that
was, you know, what stemmed my curiosity for that. And this ... this
helicopter will be ... this one is stationed in West Maui?
MR. KAUPALOLO: No, that's ... that's a correction that probably should be in
the 9-1 docks that we have for Fire Operation. It actually is for the entire
County. It's just a typo that was put in.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, okay. All right. And this goes, this
typically will be for fly patients more just to strictly to Maui Memorial,
not to Oahu, or both?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: Would .. .! believe you're speaking correctly of the Air
Ambulance, ... (inaudible) ... that does those transport. The Department is
mainly for fire, rescue and .. .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, I see. This ... this chopper is more for
like providing dump lots, taking water out to douse fires and ...
MR. KAUPALOLO: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, okay. Thanks for that clarification for
me on that. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mem ... Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair. Just one question, Chief.
On 7-28, account 911099, Hana Fire Station, go to the next page, 7-29, the
very top entry. Sub-object code 6138. I just wondering why we ... there
was such a significant reduction? Did we not need any certain services or
contracts anymore for the Hana station?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Councilman Medeiros. I do not have that
answer in front of me. I can ask my staff if they have any information if
you would.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. In the .. .if you don't have that
information now, when you can get it to me, that'd be fine.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you. I appreciate that, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Is that all right, Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just a general comment. I share the concerns of
my colleagues about a lack of inflation provided for in the other costs
besides salaries. You know, it's kinda unusual that you don't have some
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increasing cost from year to year unless you're tremendously t!nifty.
(chuckles) Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Wow. I got it.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any questions for Operations? Seeing none.
We go to tbe "C" account which is equipment purchases. Member
Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, I need to tum to the page, sir, sorry.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: 32 and 33.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 32 and 33. Yeah, there you go. Okay. I
guess the ... the question I had, you know, and I know much of this
equipment is necessitated, but I go along the same lines as Councilmember
Mateo when you go down to zero ... uh ... on Page 7-32. I have no problem
with most of the equipment because it is necessitated. But, again, the
vehicle for the SUV for, now, the Battalion Chief expansion. You know,
you have that for the Assistant Chief. Is that the same vehicle for the
Battalion Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: That would be the same. And if I could just add little bit
more as far as that a lot of the equipment we order are Fire Operations.
The standards are much harder to sometimes meet. We ... we can't just
pick up a ordinary vehicle some ... it's almost like that way with Police.
They need to meet certain standards. We also are guided by that. We
don't need to really do it, per se, but we should be prudent and follow
some standard that would assure us that we're spec'ing and developing
and purchasing the right kind of equipment for the operations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, like Councilman Mateo,1...l share
the same idea that if you're constantly expanding and needing these highquality vehicles and they're being put to good use, then I have no problem.
But, and I don't want to micro-manage you, but in the same token, if a
vehicle of less capacity that could do the same job was ordered and saved
the people of Maui County money, then I think that's important also. So,
so long as you can justify that these vehicles, especially for the field work,
is necessitated, then I have no problem, sir. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Thank you.
CHA IR PONT ANILLA: Member Molina, you have any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: "COO account, Chairman?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You know, the replacement cost, the .. .! guess
was the 1.7 million for the truck, the pumper and the GPM mini-this is
just. .. the ... the equipment that you currently have that is gonna replace,
this is ... how old is the existing equipment?
MR. KAUPALOLO: For that, Deputy Chief take a look at it...
MR. BAL: Generally ... generally what we do is, we have, uh ... we have, uh ... the
ages and ... and we follow a schedule ... a schedule and we have 17 years
out actually. We go ten years out and then actually after that you just
add'em up along the way. But we do have a plan and ... and what it takes.
And usually when we start out, it's about 13 years old. By the time we get
the replacement in-house, it is 15 years old and time to make a little
switch.
The one at ... the mini ... the mini truck is an exception at Paia Station. It's
a hold-over. It was over in Hana. It's a 1987 model and every time we go
off road, it seems to have a protest. Then it goes into the shop for several
weeks and then find the parts and then put it back out again. We'd ... we'd
like to hold that in reserve as opposed to sending it out... this old guy out
every time.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank ... thank you. Actually you kinda
read my mind 'cause I was wondering if there's any way you can keep
some of this old stuff around just in case rather than just sending it to
the ... to the bone yard, I guess.
MR. BAL: No, we don't wanna do that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR
PONTANILLA:
Mem ... Member Medeiros?

Thank

you,

Member

Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Regarding equipment,
especially for such a distant station like Hana, if they have to send a piece
of equipment to Central Maui to be ... be repaired, is there replacements for
those equipments in Hana until their equipment returns? Or do they have
to go without?
MR. BAL: Hana ... Hana has ... is .. .is ... is a specialized area. And we have to
maintain the short-wheel base units. They had an unfortunate accident last
year with the unit that they had. It had to come out for maintenance and
then it got into an accident. It was sent to the mainland for refurbishment.
And we actually had one relief truck that fit that description for the Hana
area, a short-wheel base. And when the Hana truck came back, they were
reluctant to give back the sh ... short-wheel bases.
But apparently
they ... the CDBG also is looking into a replacement for Hana because you
meet the guidelines in that area.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. And that goes for all the equipment
like water tanker, pumper, you know.
MR. BAL: In ... in some respects, we ... we ... we do have. What we have been
doing over the last three and a half years is, we have been ... the stand
alone islands, Molokai, Lanai, Hana. That is ... that is our. .. our priority.
We may not have all the men necessary to operate the equipment, but we
have been taking steps to fly people in, drive' em in, do whatever we need
to do. We ... we lease charters and we fly the people in right now. Now
we can ... we have all the equipment that we need when we get there, or
almost all.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, 7-33. Ex ... explain to the Committee, please,
this 150,000 for this helicopter communication equipment, please?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Thank
you.
This is under Project-(clears throat} .. .excuse me, my
voice ... Budget Detail Page 7-33, program description Fire Rescue
Operations, Helicopter Communications/Fire Ops Equipment, Index code
911140, Sub-ob ... object 7030, total request 150,000. These funds will be
used to enhance the helicopter operations for search, rescue and fire
fighting operations throughout the procurement of an aeronautical
communications equipment as well as wildland brush fire fire fighting
equipment, both intended to be new expansion equipment enhancements.
The approved request would provide the capability to effectively
communicate with ground fire operation units. It will enhance rescue fire
fighting operations by providing better communications at major fire
operations and search and rescue missions. It will provide air to ground
communications ... sorry, air to ground communications has continuously
been ... been inadequate due to the inability to transmit and receive caused
by a combination of terrain, location and equipment shortfall. This has
resulted in a compromise of safe, successful missions.
The funds would also be used to purchase fire fighting equipment used by
the helicopters at major fire operations that will enhance the capability to
efficiently and safely make accurate 150 gallon water drops on the fire
front which greatly reduce fire fighter impact. Without this approval,
MFD will continue to use existing equipment that limits a more efficient
fire operations communication, high hazard search and rescue missions
and fire fighter efforts.
[n a nutshell, this ... this .. .in a nutshell, this request throughout the major
fires that we've had, that we've learned from'em that after holding our
after actions with the various components that make up our command and
the public, that we were lacking in some of these areas. And this is the
request resulted from that. That we need to do better and one of them was,
again, air to ground. Be able to talk to the pilots and the ground crews.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So Chief, so we can understand this clearer, this
equipment is in the chopper or this is on the ground?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief?
MR. BAL: That. .. that. . .ifI may. That was in the chopper, number one, and then
the buckets that we use for air drops is an enhanced model. The ones that
we use are very old and going along its way. This is a newer type that we
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get from New Zealand, I believe, that's a lot more ... a lot more effective
than what we've been using all this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is in the chopper. So I guess ...
MR. BAL: It's communication equipment plus ... plus the buckets for air drops.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay, okay.
I'm more concerned with our
communications side. I would just ask you might want to be slightly more
creative because I think if you can re-write this, you can qualify for
Homeland Security funds. And the State has received quite a bit from the
Feds sitting in the Governor's office. So, again, think about how maybe it
might be worthwhile for you to get Federal funds and still take care of
your needs. So I would just ask that of... of the Chiefs.
Other than that, I wanna go to this handout, Chief, you gave us which was,
you know, by the stations and ... and the equipments and, you know,
you ... you have the check list of the facilities, features, the facilities, what
the facilities provide, see areas of liability. And I wanna ask you to go
take a look at Station Number 9, Hoolehua. And I bring this up ... This is
part of the Strategic Plan, Members. And the only reason I bring this up,
Chief, is that. .. and help us if the situation has changed ... under Station 9,
Hoolehua, Unit M9, mini pumper dash nine. It says condition, not
operable. So I just wanna know, is this still existing status, and if it is,
why aren't you asking for a replacement to this Committee if the situation
hasn't changed, Chief?
MR. BAL: That.. .that should have ... that should have been taken off of
our. .. our. .. that was ... tbat's long gone. It should have been ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, again, that's why I'm asking. If the situation
has not changed, then I would expect you to be asking us for a
replacement piece of equipment which, you know, I. .. r. ..I'm just trying to
match ... match up our information with the budget request.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And Chief, if you need to, you know, go touch base
with the ... your appropriate people and respond to your
please ... please do but my concern is that if the situation still exists, then I
will ask the Committee to make some adjustments because I would rather
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replace an inoperable equipment and provide the necessary equipment
on ... on Molokai if this is for Hoolehua.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And ... and that's why, you know, part of the ... the
request earlier is the updates on your equipment schedule, your
replacement schedule so we can have a accurate assessment of where your
Department is, and it matches up with the budgetary worksheet request of
replacements or expansion.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Hokama. Members, any more
questions in regards to the equipment side? No questions? Then we go
into the Fire Prevention Program. Members, any questions to the "A"
account? Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think I'm well-versed with this ... this
area and I think they do a great job. And I see that they asking for
two ... they have two vacant positions which I hope will be filled soon,
right, Chief?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr.. ... Mr. Victorino. I'm thinking, also, that
we would be able to do that shortly, able to fill that position.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, 1...1 assuming Captain Martin is still ... head of
this division?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yes, he is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't know if the Captain has shared information
but I'm .. .I'm just curious. Is there things that you need either in the "A"
account as the personnel side or in operations that can assist your
Department in processing permits?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: That's a fair question to ask. I think, yeah, we ... we would,
you know, the pennit process has really increased. We ... we got more
workload in there and it would be prudent for us to acknowledge that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You aware this time how much money you have in
the ... pennit review fee that the Fire Department has ability to capture
certain fees and whether or not. . .if you need, then I'm gonna go look at
this ... the ... this account and see if this is the ... uh ... some place where we
can utilize some of the revenues that people pay when they're processing
pennits to assist this specific division.
MR. KAUPALOLO:
Mr. Hokama, I think, I...J would support that
wholeheartedly too. 1. . .I have Captain Martin here that probably could
give us little more infonnation on the account ifhe would want.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Captain? Oh, excuse ...
MR. MARTIN: Thank you, Chair and Members of the Committee. I really think
that the Fire Prevention Bureau does a good job with the pennit
turnaround. Right now, we average less than two weeks to turn a pennit
around. So I really don't feel that we have a problem with the pennitting.
Maybe it was like that in the past. I'd like to thank the Committee for
approving our second Plans Reviewer so we have a Plans Reviewer that
reviews public, excuse me, private water and subdivisions. And we also
have another Plans Reviewer that reviews commercial pennits. I would
like to add that some of the penn its that come in such as a ... a huge hotel
and some of those ... those pennits are huge and it would be fair to say that
those plans we take over a month to review. And I think that's still fair.
We ... we continue to push pennits through that are more simple. But I
think we do a pretty good job as far as the turnaround time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's what we need to know, Captain. Because,
again, yeah, the Code has provided a special fund in the pennitting
sections just for fire to address some of the, I guess, bottleneck that was at
one time of concern to the County in processing. So we rely on
your. .. your experience, Captain, and your people's experience so that we
can, again, put the right resources to assist you folks doing .. .in doing your
job. So if you feel that your division is squared away at this time, it's
okay, then. That's what we need to know.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan, thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Hokama. Member Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Following on the same
questioning as Chair Hokama, your Fire Fighter IIIs are your Plan
Reviewers? Oh, what happened to the Captain? (laughter)
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Captain just left.
MR. MARTIN: Sorry.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Captain Martin.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, the question again is following on the
same questioning that Chairperson Hokama had, in your Fire Prevention
Bureau, I see you have five Firefighters Ills. Are those members your
Plan Reviewers?
MR. MARTIN: Mr. Medeiros, those are not the Plans Reviewers. Our Plans
Reviewers are the Fire Fighter IV.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So right now you have only one doing that
job because you have one vacant?
MR. MARTIN: Right now, we have a position that we temporarily assigned a
Fire Fighter III into a temporary Fire Fighter IV. So he's doing a Fire
Fighter IV work right now. So, we do have two Fire Fighter IVs doing
firefighter work. One is just on a temporary basis because just the
paperwork's not complete.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. And ... and the vacan ... vacancy is due
to what? The one vacancy in your Fire Fighter IV?
MR. MARTIN: The vacancy is the Fire Fighter IV. That's where the vacancy's
at but we have a Fire Fighter III that's temporarily doing a Fire Fighter IV
position.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, but the vacant position is an allocated
position. Why is it vacant?
MR. MARTIN: Yeah, it's vacant because it needs to be filled by the eligible list
and that's what the Chiefs are trying to accomplish right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right now. Okay. Thank you. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No question.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just a follow-up to Mr. Medeiros. Is this a DPS issue
for us?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I...1 don't believe it is. We are
going through the process to go through it and sometimes the process,
there's things that we don't expect. The normal process, we've been
working with it. It's been allowing us to move forward. We've continued
to work with the DPS. But there are, I'll be honest, there are some
glitches sometimes that occur beyond both controls and they may be those
times that we kind of fall a little behind. But in the end, we are able to
meet the ... or fill the vacancies.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, you ... you at times too diplomatic. (laughter)
You need ... you know, for us to assist the Departments in correcting the
situations, we ... we need to get it straight in the eyes. So hearing that, in
your diplomatic response, then can we assume that eventually the Fire
Fighter III temporarily assigned to Fire Fighter IV, will have enough
qualifications experience to become the Fire Fighter IV, therefore, you
gonna have now one more vacancy in Fire Fighter III?
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MR. KAUPALOLO: That is correct. We will be filling that shortly. I would say
in the next two weeks of the vacancies.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. The .. .in which class of Fire Fighter -- III or
IV? In the Ill?
MR.KAUPALOLO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And just so that we have an appreciation of
what you folks go through, how long has this Fire Fighter IV position been
vacant? One month? Six months? One year?
MR. KAUP ALOLO: Captain?
MR. MARTIN: Mr. Hokama, the position on paper has been vacant, the Fire
Fighter IV position, for just over a year. We've had a warm body in that
position. It was vacant for about eight months before we put a warm body
in that position.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This is temporary assignment?
MR. MARTIN: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But it's been a position you folks have tried to fill
over one year? So that ... is that a good understanding on our part?
We ... you know, again, we're trying to assist you folks to do your jobs so
when we come ... when DPS comes before us, we can ask them the right
questions and if they need people, they need something to help other
departments like yours fill your needs, that's what. .. that's what we need
to know, Captain. So ...
MR. MARTIN: Mr. Hokama, I would say about a year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We appreciate the ... the comments.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any more questions on the
"B" account? If not, I don't see anything for "C" account. But we do
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have some programs in the trammg area. If the Department could
explain? We do have the Chevron training program. Oh ... yeah. But if
you could explain what are these programs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Are ... are we on the grant revenue, Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. (end of tape 6A - 4:58 p.m.) Chairman,
can I ask the Chief a question, please?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there an ability for you to access State grants
or. .. or other State funds to help pay for your Department's response to
State needs? And ... and specifically, Chief... Chiefs, you guys have all
responded well and I commend the Department's response. You folks did
excellent job with Polipoli, but we know that's State property. You
responded to a State situation. The State brought in, I .. .I would assume, a
portion of their National Guard to assist. But then, we've been made to
understand now they're charging Maui County, Maui Fire Department to
pay the State for us responding and taking care of a State problem of State
property.
So, my ... my question is, onc, I hope you didn't pay the bill. And then Mr.
Moto's department needs to go to work against the State, but again, I
just. .. you know, the Members know my ... my feelings about County of
Maui continually to pay State responsibilities. So is there a way for you to
get State grants or State funds to assist you because, you know, we put our
money for you to help take care our. .. our things, our needs, our
requirements. Chief?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chief; go ahead.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Currently, I don't believe we
have a venue to recover expense that we would operate to mitigate or
extinguish any fires. I believe that there is a ... a FEMA recovery program
that we have utilized. But I'm not particularly aware of any venues out
there or any ways for us to recover.
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You're ... you're correct as I look at my sheet here. The number of fires
that occurred that we could link to or would at least point towards the
State areas would be one such as the Kahikinui fire, areas that were above
where they end the State DOF A properties and areas of probably in
Molokai on Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. So these are areas that
which we respond to and mitigate fires.
So your question is somewhat that is the same question I've asked and
would like to open a discussion as to how would we be able to recover
some of these funding. And if it's the Air National Guard, the possibility
maybe they could offer that as a training when they came here to assist us
on these fires on lands that are within the State jurisdiction.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you ever sent them a bill for your Department's
services and expenses?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Maybe we should.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If they sent you a bill, you know, might work if we
sent them a bill back. Okay, you know what might be helpful, with those
two fires you just mentioned, ball park, we don't ... we're not going to hold
you to the dollar. About how much did the Maui Fire Department expend
for those two incidents that you folks responded very well to? Half a
million dollars?
MR. KAUPALOLO: I'm .. .I'm gonna take a guess, probably anywhere from
maybe 50 to 60,000.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: $60,000? That's what, just manpower or is that also
equipment because, you know, you know, you just mentioned the increase
of helicopter expenses and we're looking at. ..
MR. KAUPALOLO: And that. .. that would be personnel, equipment and, in
essence, helicopter which is the major cost item for these types of fires as
the time for the helicopter to be ... uh ... be aloft.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. I see. As far as you understand it, did ... did
your Department go process and ... or do you ... are you aware if the County
paid that State invoice?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Mr. Hokama, I'm not aware but 1...I...I believe that if we
did, that we would have the proper journey ... uh ... journal entries for that.
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But it would be my understanding that. .. that would be the ... the nonnal
process to be able to pay the bills, sorta.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But you know we got a bill, though, from the State?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yes, we did get a bill for the fire operations here.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan, I would be curious to know if we paid the
State a bill. And so if your staff can maybe contact Finance, or ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, we'll ... we'll do that, find out.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. That's all for the grants. And that's all that
we have for the Department this afternoon. I just wanted to thank both
Chief Kaupalolo as well as Chief Bal and the Fire Department personnel
that are here this early evening. Thank you for being here and we hope to
see you soon. Thank you.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Members of the Budget
Committee.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Members, we do have one more department to
take care of today. But the Chair is open.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chainnan?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't we just do as much as we can. I know Mr.
Victorino needs to leave, you know, but if we can just do what we can.
That. .. that'd be my recommendation.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It would be really helpful if we kinda set a time so
that people know what to plan. Are we going to six, or seven, or whatever
it is? I'm okay but I'd like to know.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Victorino?

Okay. Fine. What time you gotta leave here, Mr.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 5:30.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 5:30 is good.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: 5:30. Member Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. I'll be here to the end.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Okay.
Department. And we'll go up to 5:30.

We'll take the Transportation

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, two minute recess.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. At this time the Chair will take a two minute
recess. . . .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

5:05 p.m.
5:10 p.m.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: The Budget and Finance Committee meeting is now
reconvened. Members, we're gonna go into the night. Up to 5:30. This
evening, we do have with us the Department of Transportation, Director
Medeiros, as well as Direc ... Deputy Director Wayne Boteilho, as well as
the Budget Director, Mr. Pablo. At this time, the Chair would like to call
on Mr. Pablo for opening comments.
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MR. PABLO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have one ... one comment to
make. And that's regarding the ... the material. Transportation you'll be
able to find in the Program Budget beginning with Page 20-1 and in the
Budget Details beginning with Page IS-I. We have made a revision to the
prog ... to the Budget Details. There is no change to the Program Budget.
The Program Budget is correct as submitted on March 15. In the Program
Budget Details on Pages IS-I and IS-2, there's a ... there's a change there
of which is reflected by transferring, I mean, properly reflecting what was
reported in the Program Budget on pages 20-1. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
comments?

Thank you, Mr. Pablo.

Mr. Medeiros, openmg

MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. MEDEIROS: I appreciate it. And thank you, folks, for staying in. It's been
an awfully long week for you and we'll move this along quickly. We gave
you a handout and I'll do the budget overview. And the way we set up the
budget overview is it'll follow your bud ... budget break out with index
codes and line items. So that easy reference as time goes on.
Fiscal Year 2007 has been a milestone for the Department. A swarming
ridership has permitted the Department to collect revenues of over
$295,000. At this rate, the total revenue is estimated at a little over
475,000. These milestones are a direct result of new bus routes and
improved frequency.
In this light, the Department of Transportation presents its proposed
budget for Fiscal Year 'OS. The Department is requesting an additional
$64,535 for mandated salary increases and full funding of two existing
positions. The Public Transit Specialist position was filled in early
January and the Civil Engineer IV we just received the list from DPS and
we'll be going through that. Included in that amount is 900,727 in
premium pay. Funding for the general office operation remains the same
and ... and the difference when you look at the budget, leased office
equipment of 1,842 is now listed on Page 18-9. So you can reference that
as you go.
For the MEO's Ala Hou program, the Department proposes a 5 percent
cost-of-living increase of 18,630 to maintain the current level of service

- 134-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 30, 2007

for person with disabilities on Maui and Molokai. Likewise, due to an
increase in demand for dialysis services, the Department proposes an
increase of a little over 280,000 to address the demand for service that
includes the cost-of-living of 5 percent.
The Department also recommends retaining the current funding for the Air
Ambulance which is a 50 percent partner with the State of Hawaii at a
little over 672,000.
However, the Department proposes to eliminate $75,000 line item for
DOE school subsidy. This would be the second year in a row that the
funds will have lapsed and that the DOE is unable to draw it down. If you
recall, last year we reduced the amount because of that.
We further propose that the 20 percent federal bus replacement matching
fund be reduced from 500,000 to 250,000 to match a million dollars in
federal funds. Those funds are ... will allow us for replacement of buses or
purchase of buses and also to begin our bus shelter program to construct
bus shelters and that sort of thing.
Recently, two reverse bus routes and a transit coordinator have been added
to the Queen Kaahumanu Center. These routes added an extra, an
additional bus on the Wailuku route and on the Kahului route. Both
originate and terminate in Queen Kaahumanu Center. This was necessary
due to the overloading of the buses where many times people have to
stand. We were averaging 30 to 35 passengers on a run. And the bus is
only a 25-passenger bus. And if you put people who need wheelchairs
then it's now down to 19. And these ... these routes have been heavily
used now by people who need wheelchairs to get around.
So by putting these extra routes on, it was ... it was our concern ... safety
was the first concern. However, trying to maintain a schedule was a real
challenge. Now in February
we put these on the road and we've seen
an easing of the ... ofthe loading and its start ... it's .. .it's sort of distributing
itself.

15"

We also put a coordinator in. It's a Robert's personnel. We contracted
them for it to assist with people asking questions and to facilitate the
movement of the buses. And that has helped and keeping the ... the entire
schedule on time. It is critical that the buses stay on time as much as
possible to allow them to ... to COlmect out to the re ... various areas.
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The propo ... the Department proposes to maintain these initiatives with a
additional 782,100 for those that I just mentioned. Utilizing the same
funds, the Department further proposes to expand the Upcountry Islander
route from 6 in the morning to 10 at night, seven days a week with hour
and a halfheadways. When I go through the ... the handout, ['11 show you
this proposed schedule as we get there.
For MEO transportation services, this is their large contract which
encompasses some 12 different programs. We proposed a 792,950
increase. And you can see the totals overall including ... included in that is
173,286 which is a 5 percent cost-of-living increase. There's also 455,100
for an expanded rural shuttle on Molokai that has been terribly successful.
And it. .. and it. .. and it's been really embraced by the community. And
it's something that [think as we move forward we need ... we need to ... we
need to continue.
And there's an additional 164,564 for expanded transportation for the
Maui Adult Daycare Center since they opened in the Nisei Veteran Center
down off of Beach Road, and as a ... as a senior citizen, I think that's
probably a good thing.
The Department also recommends eliminating the Hale 0 Lanakila
transportation funding of 30,000. This was a ... a ... a ... appropriation that
was unable to be drawn down last year. The Council added funding
because they needed it, and was basically supposed to be a one-time
appropriation. They're still not able to draw that down so it. .. we ... we
need to move on.
We further recommend maintaining the current funding for public bus
signage at a $100,000.
We propose 459,562 increase to replace seven older buses in the MEO
fleet including two large 44-passenger (adult) or 66 children passenger
buses to address the growing demand in the youth transportation program,
and five smaller 25 or 28 passenger buses. And this falls in line with the
MEO bus replacement schedule that is a five-year plan.
Finally, the Department is requesting 200,000 to fund an improvement and
infrastructure study aimed at planning and designing bus stops with
reliable cost estimates.
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If you then move to number two section, we've done some snapshots for
you and this shows the public transit ridership statistics when we started in
July of2003 showing you the operators and where we are today. And you
can see it, when we commenced the new and improved service in August
of this year, which you all funded, you can see where it went. And it just
went. . .it went right up to the sky.
After that, the next one is a breakout by route of the fixed route operation.
The following one is a breakout by route for the commuter service. And
then this next one is .. .is a snapshot because when you look at the others,
you ... you ... if you look at it, you say, gee, why did this thing go down in
February? Well, February was a short month. But when you look at this,
we actually transported on a day ... everyday 200 ... 2,751 people. And so
this thing is considering, it's con ... it's ... it's ... it's just climbing. We
estimate this year that we'll probably transport close to 800,000. We'll
log over 800,000 boardings. And when you consider that last year it was
just a tad over 300,000.
The ... um ... the next one, the last one in that section, is .. .is the proposed
expansion routes Upcountry. The yellow show the new routes. The other
is the current routes and all we did was tweak some of the times from the
current schedule so that the buses will meet at. .. on the half hour at Queen
Kaahumanu Center.
Section three is a breakout for you that for future reference, really. This is
a ... um ... the maps of the various routes and it shows where all the bus
stops are located and transfer stations.
Section four is a detailed breakout that brings you up to date of the last
quarter for both the MEO services and the ... and the County express
services. So this is the first half of this fiscal year.
The next section is a snapshot then of MEO on one page that shows all of
the services that they run through the second quarter. And if you just look
at the bottom right hand comer and that shows ... that should be 50 percent
'cause we're halfway through the year and we're 69 percent so that kinda
demonstrates it. The photo gives you a snapshot and demonstrates this.
One of the popular programs that we have at MEO is this employment to
work, the Ala Hou program. And as you can see, that has just gone right
on up too, followed by the rural shopping shuttle which brings folks in
daily from various communities into Central Maui.
The youth
transportation, the reason they're getting the buses you can see the spike
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on Maui of the utili ... utilization by the ... by the students for this program.
The Adult Daycare, here again, you've seen it go up as they open centers,
the need hits. And finally, the dialysis program, which is a very needed
program, and you can see how this trend moves as well.
Section five is the ... the air medical helicopter summary. It tells you
where they went. The next page sort of gives it to you, a snapshot of
where the flights originated from, which islands, how many and what not.
And thus far, through February they flew a total of 16 flights.
Section six is the .. .is the narrative that we have for the bus stop planning
and design, moneys that we're funding that we're asking you for.
It ... we've kinda detailed it out.
And then the next one which is number seven, at Chair Pontanilla's
request, we did a ... a ... a comparison between a nine-month average
between retail gasoline prices and transit ridership. And you can see, that
there's ... doesn't seem to be any correlation at this point between the two.
But I think as gas prices raise, that may come into effect.
The last thing that, in this packet, that we gave you are the schedules for
the various services. The fixed route is the black and white. The
commuter is the color. The other one that we have an 8-1/2 by 11 are the
social service transportation operations that. .. that MEO runs which
is ... which is quite extensive.
Thank you very much and that concludes our presentation and we're open
for any questions that you may have.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Whoa, Don, that was really, really fast. .. . (laughter) ..

MR. MEDEIROS: I was trying to make it easy for you folks. I know how much
time you've put in and really appreciate it, not only as a department but as
a community. And ... and ... and, really, thank you, folks, for having the
foresight and seeing the merit of.. .of.. .of mass transportation. And I
think the mahalos are from the public who are using it and it
expresses ... it's expressed in the utilization and the counts. I think we
what we do need to do is we do need to add some Upcountry because we
are getting many, many, many requests for that. And that would help to
saturate what we need to do on this island.
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CHAIR PONTANTLLA: 1...1 have one question. And then, I know, you know,
we're gonna quit at 5:30. But my question is this. In regards to that Hale
o Lanakila transportation, that $30,000 that was funded, I think was to
purchase a van of some kind?
MR. MEDEIROS: That is correct, Chair Pontanilla. And it...it. .. it appears, for
whatever reasons, they are unable to do that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One quick question.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And a statement. First question, Don, as
you expand these routes not only for Upcountry but for South Maui and
West Maui, we'll make more availabilities for the working people for
South and West Maui. We'll continue to look at the-what is that-Ala
Hou, whatever, transportation system hecause I still have a lot of people
asking because of their shifts and not everybody starts at seven, not
everybody starts at eight, not everybody starts at nine. You know, I... and
you cannot solve all the problems but I think a more steady shut. .. service
to the West and South, South Maui areas may be really what we're calling
for.
And then, in closing I'll say this comment, we may spend $12 million next
year in '08 and we may spend 10 million this year hut when you look at
the ridership taking those cars off the road, the wear and tear and
everything else, plus making families a little more comfortable, not all
fi·ustrated for driving and hour and a half from West Maui to Pukalani or
Makawao, Kula, I think this program sells itself. I just wish more of the
public would grab on to it. I guess as we make them more convenient, I
think they will.
MR. MEDEIROS: You ... you hit the nail on the head. And last night, as you all
know, the Lahaina bypass folks came and gave your proposal. We would
have included that in our budget but we only met with them last week. So
the ... the information didn't come to us. But we're on tap with the Mayor.
I mean, they went through a lot and we feel exactly as you're saying. If
wc can add more commuter service, that's gonna hit the people that go to
work. And ... and the proposal there is to add two more buses from Central
Maui whieh already runs a motor coach out to the West side. And
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then ... and then a ... uh ... express from Kihei and another one Upcountry.
So that is $480,000 but if.. .if somewhere, somehow you can find the
money, I think it'll make a big difference.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Don.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask the Department to give
us ... what I'm ... what I'm looking for is revenue as well as revenue
potential for. .. for the transit program. And I think it is wonderful. Under
Section 4, this is exactly what people like me, being counters, like cost
breakdowns because we need to help educate our community what it's
costing us to provide. And that's why it's a misnomer on Section eight
when you list everything is free. Whether we look at Ala Hou and
currently second quarter actual cost per passenger trip is $115. Whether
we look at the transit program and we look at the Kahului loop that costs
us just $2.58 per passenger trip. We need to educate the community
because even for a person like myself, there's a limit to how much I'm
willing to subsidize 'cause I have limited revenue also, personal revenue.
So we're gonna need to make decisions.
But I think it's helpful to know whether or not we need to adjust our fee
schedule to recapture a fair amount. I know we ... I...I know we're not
gonna capture the whole amount. But I still think we need to make efforts
to capture a fair amount, whatever that be. It needs to be determined -- 20
percent of the cost, 30 percent, but we need to tell the people what they're
gonna be subsidizing. And if it's 80 percent of the cost, and that's what
the community is willing, that's fine. But let's make the people educated
on what it's really costing them for these programs. 'Cause then I think
we can make better decisions down the road. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. ... Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
Medeiros, but I better say Don.
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes, Cuz. (chuckles)
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
corne through here.

We've been having a lot of Medeiroses

MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: 1. . .I wanna thank you for a well-organized
presentation, easy to understand, very informative, very effective. And,
you know, you did it very quickly. One question I have is, the service out
of Hana for dialysis has been such a success and is used very well and we
appreciate that service. There's been a request for an additional bus out of
Hana for the reason that some of the seniors cannot get earlier doctor
appointments except in late afternoons. And because of the schedule, the
bus has to leave this side to go back around I 0' clock. So they're
requesting if this can be additional bus that would stay, maybe leave Hana
later, but stay later Central Maui so they could meet their medical
appointments and then go back. What. .. what would be the possibility or
what do we need for that?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Medeiros?
MR. MEDEIROS: We ... we would need ... we would need extra ... additional
funding to ... to do that. I think if! could ask sort of two questions. I've
been reading about what's been going on in Hana and isn't it my
understanding that they're gonna do a dialysis center there?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: It's in the process of trying to ... being set up
where ... uh ... have a temporary location.
We're looking for more
permanent location. We're organizing with the ... a vendor while more a
contractor that would do the actual operations and the staffing. So, yes,
that is in the works. We're not sure how long that's gonna take to set up.
We hopefully ... we hope it's soon.
MR. MEDEIROS: Then, maybe we could do something. I will work with MEO
to corne up with a cost for that because the other thing that's occurring is
they're doing a new dialysis center next to the hospital. And it's gonna
have more chairs. And I know that MEO has been in discussion with
them to see if we could start some sort of prioritization to try to get the
folks from the rural community like Hana in, say, earlier in the morning so
that they're not so fatigued. And so maybe we can achieve some of these
things concurrently. You know, maybe we need to add an extra bus but
at. .. and in the mean time, work towards that sort of a thing.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Ultimately and ideally, is to not have to
bring them out to Central Maui for dialysis.
MR. MEDEIROS: Oh, definitely. That's why I asked you those questions.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Because, yeah, it's like a nine to ten hour
day for them. Four hours travel, five hours on the machine and there's
zapped after that. So, whatever you can ... you need from me as far as
information and whatever we can organize, l.../' d be appreciative of that.
MR. MEDEIROS: We'll get that to you, Councilmember.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
Thank you very much, Don, for a great
presentation. Your professionalism shows. I have a lot of questions,
Chair, but I thought maybe we wanna wait until we pick this up again.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: We will.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Memher Baisa. At this time, I'd like to call
on our legislative analyst, Lance Taguchi, to give us a schc ... a new
schedule, a revised schedule in regards to our Budget and Finance
Committee meetings going forward. Lance?
MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair Pontanilla. Members, the revised schedule
moving forward we'll have on Monday, April 2nd at 9:00 a.m., the Police
Department. Following that, tentatively scheduled for I :30 depending
upon how long Police takes, will be the Department of Transportation.
Scheduled for April 3,d, we will revise the schedule to take the Department
of Parks and Recreation at 9:00 a.m. Hopefully, if we're able to finish the
Parks and Recreation during the morning, we will take the Department of
Liquor and hopefully the Office of Council Services in the afternoon.
We ... both on Monday and Tuesday we have short days because we'll be
going out to district meetings.
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On Wednesday, we have the Department of Water Supply. Included in
that is the water rate study. Once again, we have scheduled that for 9
through 3 :30 in anticipation of the water rates study taking some time.
That day we go out to the (end of tape 6B - 5:28 p.m.) That will also be
short day at 3 :30.
On April 5th , there will be no Budget and Finance meeting because the
commercial flights to Lanai for the night meeting in ... on the island of
Lanai is such that there would be very little time to schedule a meeting
during the day.
Friday is a holiday, Good Friday. Coming forward to April 9th , tentatively
we have Housing, Planning and Personnel Services. That is estimated to
be a very long day. We do not have any district meetings to go to so we
may go latc on that Monday.
On the 10t\ there's a Council meeting so there's no Budget and Finance
meeting. On the 11 th , we have scheduled the Department of Public Works
and the Department of Environmental Management. The meeting on the
11 th is also anticipated to be a very long meeting. The Department of
Parks and ... no, Public Works is a large department and the Environmental
Management Department is the new .. .is a new department per Charter
amendment. So both the 9th and 11th we anticipate longer days.
And then, hopefully, if we can keep to the schedule, we will start going
into CIP on the 12th of April. The CIP schedule we have not really
solidified yet because depending upon how we get through the operations.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Lance. So, Members, just be prepared to
work late on April the 9th as well as April 11th. And hopefully it's only
those two nights that, you know, we're looking at working late. And
probably the last week of April, from April 23 to April 27 th , that's our
decision making week.
So, Members, that's the schedule for now. I wanna thank all of you that
stayed back. Chair really appreciate that. Again, thank you very much to
the Transportation Department for being here. Corporation Counsel,
thank you. Budget Director, thank you. And staff, thank you very much.
So have a good weekend, Members. Rest well. We got more long nights
as we go through the district meetings. So if there's any comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Chair, 1...1 was hoping but, you
know, I'm going to say it. I'd like to congratulate my son, Shane, and
Melissa. We had a baby girl this morning, Malia Makena Victorino.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, that's nice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, I'd like to thank the good Lord for
bringing her into this world in a healthy state and the delivery, from what I
understand, was a very good delivery and we are excited for our third
grandchild. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Victorino, and congratulations to
both you and your wife. This meeting is now adjourned. . .. (gavel) . ..
ACTION:

ADJOURN:

DEFER pending further discussion.

5:40 p.m.

APPROVED:

bf:min:070330:yb

Transcribed by: Reinette Kutz
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